

DANIEL FIGUEIREDOOPTIMIZAÇÃODAPRODUÇÃODEL-DE CASTROASPARAGINASE POR Bacillus subtilis

OPTIMIZATION OF L-ASPARAGINASE PRODUCTION BY BACILLUS SUBTILIS Universidade de Aveiro Departamento de Química 2020

DANIEL FIGUEIREDOOPTIMIZAÇÃO DA PRODUÇÃO DE L-DE CASTROASPARAGINASE POR BACILLUS SUBTILIS

OPTIMIZATION OF L-ASPARAGINASE PRODUCTION BY *Bacillus subtilis*

Dissertação apresentada à Universidade de Aveiro para cumprimento dos requisitos necessários à obtenção do grau de Mestre em Biotecnologia, ramo Industrial e Ambiental, realizada sob a orientação científica do Doutora Ana Paula Mora Tavares, Investigadora Auxiliar do Departamento de Química, CICECO, da Universidade de Aveiro e coorientação da Doutora Ana Mafalda Rodrigues Almeida Rocha, Investigadora do Departamento de Química, CICECO, da Universidade de Aveiro.

This work was financially supported by the NanoPurAsp R&D Project (POCI-01-0145-FEDER-031268, funded by FEDER, through COMPETE2020 - Programa Operacional Competitividade e Internacionalização (POCI), and by national funds (OE), through FCT/MCTES.



UNIÃO EUROPEIA Fundo Europeu de Desenvolvimento Regional

o júri

presidente Prof. Doutor João Filipe Colardelle da Luz Mano Professor Catedrático do Departamento de Química da Universidade de Aveiro

> Doutora Ana Mafalda Rodrigues Almeida Rocha Investigadora do Departamento de Química da Universidade de Aveiro

Professora Doutora Valéria de Carvalho Santos Ebinuma Professora Assistente do Departamento de Tecnologia Bioquímico-Farmacêutica da Universidade de São Paulo

agradecimentos

Em primeiro lugar gostaria de começar por manifestar o meu sincero agradecimento a todos os que me ajudaram ao longo deste percurso. À minha orientadora, Doutora Ana Paula Mora Tavares, que me acompanha desde a licenciatura pela oportunidade que me proporcionou para trabalhar no excelente grupo que é o Path e pelo apoio ao longo destes anos. Gostaria também de agradecer à minha coorientadora, Doutora Ana Mafalda Rodrigues Almeida Rocha, por toda a ajuda, paciência, conselhos e partilha de conhecimento ao longo da tese. A todos os membros do Path, obrigado por tudo, trabalhar em equipa é fundamental.

À minha família, por toda a força, amor, paciência e pelo apoio incondicional. Aos meus pais, obrigado por acreditarem em mim e por me terem dado a oportunidade de ter chegado aqui.

A todos os meus amigos, que estiveram presentes nos momentos bons e menos bons, por todos os convívios, desabafos e noitadas.

palavras-chave

Produção, otimização, biofármacos, L-Asparaginase, fermentação submersa, *Bacillus subtilis.*

resumo

Atualmente a enzima L-Asparaginase (L-ASNase) é utilizada nas indústrias alimentar e farmacêutica devido à sua capacidade de catalisar a reação de hidrólise do aminoácido L-Asparagina em amoníaco e ácido aspártico. Na indústria alimentar esta enzima é utilizada de forma a evitar a formação de compostos cancerígenos nos alimentos, como a acrilamida. Por outro lado, na indústria farmacêutica, a L-ASNase é usada no tratamento da leucemia linfoblástica aguda (LLA) pelo facto de impedir as células cancerígenas de crescerem, como resultado do decréscimo de L-Asparagina exógena. Como estas células (células cancerígenas) têm baixos níveis da enzima asparagina sintetase, encontram-se dependentes da absorção da L-Asparagina do meio fisiológico para sobreviver. Assim, a produção otimizada da L-ASNase, nomeadamente com alta pureza, é muito desejada, principalmente para aplicações médicas. Na produção desta enzima são utilizados diversos microrganismos, sendo os mais comuns as bactérias Escherichia coli e Erwinia sp. Contudo, associadas a estas bactérias está a produção de L-ASNase com baixos rendimentos e efeitos colaterais, o que leva ao aumento da procura de outras fontes de produção. Deste modo, a bactéria Bacillus subtilis surge como um microrganismo alternativo para a produção desta enzima terapêutica. Esta bactéria tem sido estudada por várias décadas, sendo o procariota mais compreendido em termos de biologia molecular e celular, desempenhando um papel importante como modelo de pesquisa de bactérias gram-positiva. Neste trabalho otimizaram-se vários parâmetros do processo fermentativo de produção da L-ASNase, tais como a concentração de indutor (0,5; 1; 2; 3 e 5% (v/v) de xilose), temperatura de fermentação após indução (25, 30, 35 e 40°C) e o período de fermentação após indução (8, 12, 18, 24 e 36h). Nas concentrações ótimas de fermentação (3% de indutor, 30°C durante 24h) obteve-se, após lise celular, uma L-ASNase com uma atividade enzimática de 0,756 U/mL, uma atividade específica de 0,107 U/mg e uma pureza de 21,97 %.

keywords

Production, Biopharmaceuticals, L-Asparaginase, Submerged fermentation, *Bacillus subtilis.*

abstract

Currently the enzyme L-Asparaginase (L-ASNase) is used in both food and pharmaceutical industries due to its ability to catalyze the hydrolysis reaction of the amino acid L-Asparagine in ammonia and aspartic acid. In the food industry, this enzyme is used in a way to prevent the formation of cancerous compounds in foods, such as acrylamide. In the pharmaceutical industry, L-ASNase is used in the treatment of acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL) once it prevents cancer cells from growing as a result of the decrease in exogenous L-Asparagine. As cancer cells have low levels of the enzyme asparagine synthase, they are dependent on the absorption of this amino acid from the physiological environment to survive. Thus, the optimized production of L-ASNase, particularly with high purity, is highly desired, particularly for medical applications. In the production of this enzyme, several microorganisms are used, such being the most commonly used Escherichia coli and Erwinia sp. However, associated with these bacteria are the L-ASNase production with low yields and side effects, which leads to increased demand for other sources of production. This way, Bacillus subtilis appears as an alternative microorganism for the production of this therapeutic enzyme. This organism has been studied for several decades, being the prokaryote most understood in terms of molecular and cellular biology, playing an important role as a model for gram-positive bacteria research. On this work, several factors of the fermentation process were optimized such as inductor's concentration (0.5, 1, 2, 3 and 5% (v/v) of xylose), temperature after induction (25, 30, 35 and 40°C) and incubation times (8, 12, 18, 24 and 36h). In the optimum fermentation conditions (3% of xylose, 30°C during 24h) it was obtained a L-ASNase, after cellular lysis, with an enzymatic activity of 0.756 U/mL, a specific activity of 0,107 U/mg and a purity of 21,97 %.

Contents

1. General Introduction	1 -
1.1. Scopes and objectives	2 -
1.2. L-Asparaginase (L-ASNase)	3 -
1.2.1. Types of L-ASNase, structure and biochemical properties	3 -
1.2.2. Sources of L-Asparaginase	6 -
1.3. Applications of L-Asparaginase	8 -
1.3.1. Biopharmaceutical	8 -
1.3.2. Food industry	10 -
1.3.3. Biosensor	12 -
1.4. Bacillus subtilis	13 -
1.4.1. Endospore formation	14 -
1.4.2. Genetic engineering	17 -
1.4.3. Industrial biotechnology with B. subtilis	18 -
1.5. L-Asparaginase production and purification	20 -
1.5.1. Upstream process	20 -
1.5.2. Downstream process	26 -
2. Experimental Section	28 -
2.1. Materials	29 -
2.2. L-ASNase production	29 -
2.3. Quantification of cellular biomass	30 -
2.4. Optimization of L-Asparaginase activity quantification	31 -
2.5. L-Asparaginase activity quantification	31 -
2.6. L-Asparaginase specific activity quantification	32 -
2.7. Determination of L-Asparaginase purity by Size-exclusion HPLC	33 -
2.8. Determination of fermentation protein extracts profile by SDS-PAGE	33 -
3. Results and discussion	35 -
3.1. Optimization of L-Asparaginase activity quantification	36 -
3.2. Optimization of L-Asparaginase production	38 -

3.2.1. Monitoring the pH in the fermentation process	38 -
3.2.2. Quantification of cell concentration	39 -
3.2.3. Effect of inductor's concentration in L-ASNase production	41 -
3.2.4. Effect of temperature in L-ASNase production	46 -
3.2.5. Effect of incubation time in L-ASNase production	50 -
4. Final remarks and future work	55 -
5. References	57 -
6. Supporting information	71 -

List of Tables

Table 1 . Properties of different L-Asparaginase preparations ^{40,48,49} 6 -
Table 2. Different sources of L-Asparaginase. 7 -
Table 3. Main compounds produced by industrial fermentation of B. subtilis ^{117,118} . 20 -
Table 4. Main bacteria employed in submerged fermentation for L-ASNase production.
Adapted from Lopes et al ¹¹⁹ 21 -
Table 5. L-Asparaginase production by submerged fermentation at different operational
conditions. Adapted from Vimal et al ¹⁴ 22 -
Table 6. L-Asparaginase production by solid state fermentation at various operating conditions.
Adapted from Vimal et al ¹⁴ 23 -
Table 7. Comparison of submerged and solid-state fermentation for enzyme production.
Adapted from Doriya et al. ¹²¹ 25 -
Table 8. Purification profile of L-ASNase from S. gulvargensis. Adapted from Amena et al. ¹³⁵ .
27 -
Table 9. Materials used in this work with the respective degree of purity and supplier 29 -
Table 10. Effect of inductor's concentration (xylose) in the purity of L-Asparaginase
Table 11. Effect of fermentation temperature after induction in the L-Asparaginase production
using 3% (v/v) of xylose during 24h 48 -
Table 12. Effect of fermentation time after induction in the L-Asparaginase production using
3% of xylose at 30°C 53 -

List of Figures

Figure 1. E. coli L-Asparaginase II homotetramer ⁴² 5 -
Figure 2. Schematic illustration of the enzymatic catalysis of L-Asparagine by the enzyme L-
Asparaginase in healthy and malignant cells
Figure 3. Mechanism of acrylamide formation in food processing ⁶⁷ 11 -
Figure 4. The sporulation and germination cycle in B. subtilis. After late sporulation, the
mother cell lyses to release a mature spore into the environment. Spores are capable of quickly
germinating and resuming vegetative growth in response to nutrients ⁹¹ 16 -
Figure 5. L-Asparaginase activity (L-ASNase activity (U/mL)) of fermentation extracts
incubated with different periods of times using a total volume of L-Asparagine and Nessler's
reagent of 0.05 and 0.25 mL, respectively
Figure 6. Macroscopic aspect of Nessler's reaction: Falcon tube on the left represents the
samples treated with 0.5 and 1 mL of Nessler's reagent, which lead to its precipitation; falcon
tube on the right represents the sample treated with 0.25 mL of Nessler's reagent, with no
precipitated formed 37 -
Figure 7. pH values of the fermentation process for the production of L-Asparaginase by B.
subtilis 39 -
Figure 8. Biomass concentration during the fermentation process 40 -
Figure 9. Ln values of biomass concentration during the fermentation process 40 -
Figure 10. Effect of inductor's concentration (xylose) in the L-Asparaginase production at 30°C
during 24h: L-ASNase activity (U/mL) and L-ASNase specific activity (U/mg) represented by
blue bars and orange line, respectively 42 -
Figure 11. SE-HPLC chromatograms of extracts obtained after the fermentation process with
different inductor's concentration and cellular lysis 43 -
Figure 12. SDS-PAGE loaded with 1.5 µg of protein stained with Blue Safe.Lane 1: Protein
marker; Lane 2: Commercial L-ASNase from E. coli; Lane 3: L-ASNase fermentation extract
induced with 0,5% (v/v) of xylose; Lane 4: L-ASNase fermentation extract induced with 1%
(v/v) of xylose; Lane 5: L-ASNase fermentation extract induced with 2% (v/v) of xylose; Lane
6: L-ASNase fermentation extract induced with 3% (v/v) of xylose; Lane 7: L-ASNase
fermentation extract induced with 5% (v/v) of xylose 45 -
Figure 13. Effect of fermentation temperatures after induction in the L-Asparaginase production
using 3% (v/v) of xylose during 24h: enzymatic activity (U/mL) and specific activity (U/mg) of
L-Asparaginase are represented by blue bars and orange line, respectively 47 -
Figure 14. SE-HPLC chromatograms of extracts obtained after the fermentation process at
different temperatures and cellular lysis 48 -

Figure 15. SDS-PAGE loaded with 1,5 µg of protein stained with Blue Safe.Lane 1: Protein marker; Lane 2: Commercial L-ASNase from E. coli; Lane 3: L-ASNase fermentation extract treated at 25°C after induction; Lane 4:L-ASNase fermentation extract treated at 30°C after induction; Lane 5:L-ASNase fermentation extract treated at 35°C after induction; Lane 6: L-ASNase fermentation extract treated at 40°C.....- 49 -**Figure 16**. Effect of fermentation time in the L-Asparaginase production using 3% (v/v) of xylose with an incubation temperature of 30°C: enzymatic activity (U/mL) and specific activity (U/mg) of L-Asparaginase are represented by blue bars and orange line, respectively...... 51 -Figure 17. SE-HPLC chromatogram of extracts obtained after the fermentation with different Figure 18. SDS-PAGE loaded with 1,5 ug of protein stained with Blue Safe. Lane 1: Protein marker; Lane 2: Commercial L-ASNase from E. coli; Lane 3: L-ASNase fermentation extract with an incubation period of 8h; Lane 4: L-ASNase fermentation extract with an incubation period of 12h; Lane 5: L-ASNase fermentation extract with an incubation period of 18h; Lane 6: L-ASNase fermentation extract with an incubation period of 24h; Lane 7: L-ASNase fermentation extract with an incubation period of 36h. 54 -

List of abbreviations

- ABS- aqueous biphasic system
- ALL- lymphoblastic leukemia
- AML- acute myeloblastic leukemia
- C- cytosine
- EcAI- E. coli cytosolic isoenzyme
- EcAII- E. coli periplasmatic isoenzyme
- G- guanine
- GRAS- generally regarded as safe
- HIC- hydrophobic interaction chromatography
- IEX- ion exchange chromatography
- ISE- ammonium selective electrode
- Km- Michaelis-Menten constant
- L-ASNase- L-Asparaginase
- LLE- liquid-liquid extraction
- Pl- isoeletric point
- RDT- recombinant DNA technology
- SEC- gel filtration chromatography
- SEM- scanning electron microscope
- SmF- submerged fermentation
- SSF- solid state fermentation
- TEM- transmission electron microscope
- UV- ultraviolet
- XPS- x-ray photoelectron spectroscope

XRD- x-ray powder diffraction

1.General Introduction

1.1. Scopes and objectives

In the past decades, technological progresses in bioprocess engineering have gained a high interest in the production of biopharmaceuticals due to their high sensitivity, specificity and lower risk and negative effects to the patient¹. In fact, biopharmaceuticals are mostly therapeutic recombinant proteins obtained by biotechnological processes². They are obtained from biological sources such as organs, tissues, microorganisms, animal fluids, or genetically modified cells and organisms^{3,4}. Despite several different expression systems may be used including mammalian cell lines, insects and plants, new technological improvements are being made to increase microorganism production of biopharmaceuticals. This investment is justified by the well-characterized genomes, availability of different host strains and cost-effectiveness as compared to other expression systems^{4,5}. Financial reports indicate that the global biopharmaceutical market size was valued at USD 369.63 billion in 2016 and is excepted to rise to USD 727.1 billion by 2025⁶.

L-Asparaginase (L-Asparagine amidohydrolase, L-ASNase, (E.C. 3.5.1.1)) is the first therapeutic enzyme with antineoplastic properties that has been abundantly studied by researchers⁷. The discovery and development of the potential use of L-ASNase as an anti-cancer drug started in 1953, when Kidd first observed that lymphomas in rat and mice relapsed after treatment with guinea pig serum⁸. Nowadays, L-ASNase is widely used in the treatment of acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL), acute myeloblastic leukemia (AML) and other lymphoid malignancies in combination with other drugs, due to its anti-carcinogenic effect^{9,10}. The anti-cancerous effect of this biopharmaceutical is related to the deficiency or lack of circulating L-Asparagine concentration in serum and cerebrospinal fluid¹¹. Cancerous lymphoblasts are not able to synthesize this essential amino acid due to the deficiency in their L-Asparagine synthase, resulting on an exclusively dependence on the free amino acid in the blood by the lymphoblasts¹². Intensive depletion of L-Asparagine by L-ASNase administered to the patient will lead to protein synthesis inhibition and ultimately death of lymphoblastic cells by apoptosis¹³. Therefore, there is a great demand for this protein, which usually is produced by Escherichia coli and Erwinia sp. However, the production of L-ASNase by these bacteria are associated with low yields and low immunogenicity, which leads to the search of a better-producing source¹⁴.

Bacillus species, in particular Bacillus subtilis, have been intensively studied for several decades and as a consequence, is a well-characterized gram-positive bacterium¹⁵. Is also well known for its ability to differentiate into metabolically inactive spores that have a high resistance to environmental stresses and in addition to spores, populations of genetically identical *B. subtilis* comprise numerous distinct cell types¹⁶. Besides this, *B.* subtilis is one of the most understood prokaryotes in terms of molecular and cell biology, playing a major role as model for gram-positive research, and is widely used as industrial workhorse for the production of enzymes and metabolites with high value¹⁵. B. subtilis is predominantly used as a cell factory for the production of extracellular R-protein production, however, the accessibility to the well described genome sequence in addition to the extensive availability of biochemical and physiological data makes this bacteria a workhorse for both basic research and industrial scope^{17,18}. Thus, some *Bacillus* species have been used for the production of L-ASNase, such as B. licheniformis isolated from the Red Sea, producing a glutaminase free L-ASNase¹⁹. Also, on the study by Jimat et al., B. subtilis was used for the production of L-ASNase, yet a low yield was obtained²⁰. In this sense, this work aims the optimization of the production of L-ASNase using B. subtilis in order to obtain a higher yield of the process, an enzyme with greater biological activities and free of clinical toxicity.

1.2. L-Asparaginase (L-ASNase)

1.2.1. Types of L-ASNase, structure and biochemical properties

Several investigations have been carried out by many researchers to clarify the structure of L-ASNase in a molecular level. Commonly, this enzyme occurs as a tetramer, but monomeric, dimeric and hexameric forms can also be found when isolated from different sources⁷. L-ASNase produced by living organisms, microorganisms, plants and animals are classified based on their amino acid sequences, biochemical properties and structural and functional homology. Therefore, these enzymes are divided into three major groups: bacterial enzymes (type I and type II), plant-type enzymes (type III) and enzymes similar to *Rhizobium elti* L-ASNase²¹. Bacterial-type L-ASNase are structurally and evolutionarily distinct from the plant-type L-ASNase²².

The bacterial-type L-ASNase is subdivided in type I and II based on their location in the cell and on the activity into L-Asparagine and L-Glutamine²³. The type I L-ASNase is a cytosolic enzyme with relatively low affinity to L-Asparagine and high specific activity towards L-Glutamine. On the other hand, type II L-ASNase, which has been attracting much more attention, has a high affinity for L-Asparagine but a lower extent conversion of glutamine into glutamic acid^{20,23}. Both types of L-ASNase can be produced from the same microorganism, such as *E. coli*, producing two isozymes of L-ASNase, however, only one possess anti-tumor activity²³. This activity is related with the strains or culture conditions of microorganisms²⁵. With the genome sequencing of *B. subtilis*, it became possible to establish that the ansZ gene encoded a L-ASNase which showed 59% identity to the L-ASNase I from *Erwinia chrysanthemi* and 53% identity to the L-ASNase II from *E. coli*²⁶. Besides this, *B. subtilis* has another gene (ansA gene) that encodes type I L-ASNase²⁷.

The plant-type L-ASNase is characterized by hydrolyzing the side chain amide bond of L-Asparagine or its β -peptides. This type of enzyme belongs to the superfamily of N-terminal nucleophile hydrolases and are synthesized as inactive precursor molecules²⁸. Also, in higher plants two forms of L-ASNase are labelled, the potassiumdependent and potassium-independent forms, which are immunologically distinct^{22,29}. This last form has been more privileged for studies and researches due to its higher stability when compared to the potassium dependent form, even though the latter have displayed higher affinity for L-Asparagine³⁰. Regardless of the distinct classification, the two groups of plant-type L-ASNase have significant levels of sequence similarity. However, there is no connection between them at sequence and mode of action level, and classic L-ASNase typified by the *E. coli* cytosolic (EcAI) and periplasmic (EcAII) isozymes^{23,28}.

The *rhizobial-type* L-ASNase includes enzymes displaying homologues sequences to the L-ASNase from *R. etli*, a symbiotic host of leguminous plants^{21,31}. *R. etli* is a soil-living bacterium that uses as exclusive source of carbon and nitrogen the L-Asparagine through the action of L-Aspartase and L-ASNase. Regarding this bacteria, two L-ASNase activities were identified: L-ASNase I, characterized by its thermolability and constitutive activity, and L-ASNase II, thermostable induced by L-Asparagine and repressed by the carbon source³². Furthermore, *R. etli* L-ASNase II showed to be glutaminase-free, therefore having a potential application in chemotherapy³³.

Molecular structures of L-ASNase from *E. coli* and *Erwinia sp.* are deeply investigated and their structural information is easily available^{34,35}. The molecular native L-ASNase type II isolated from *E. coli* possess a molecular weight of 138-141kDa (**Table 1**) and contains four identical subunits of 326 amino acids with one active center each, as shown in **Figure 1**³⁶. The molecular weight of the *Erwinia*-derived L-ASNase is also 138kDa as described in **Table 1**³⁷. In events of hypersensitivity reactions toward the native forms of L-ASNase, a PEG-modified L-ASNase from *E. coli* is often used³⁸. For the preparation of this modified enzyme, units of monomethoxy PEG are attached to the *E. coli* derived enzyme by covalent bonds^{37,39}. Therefore, due to the PEG weight (5000 Da) the molecular weight is only slightly higher than that of the native forms (**Table 1**)^{40,41}.



Figure 1. E. coli L-Asparaginase II homotetramer⁴².

Almost every L-ASNase produced shows glutaminase activity, however, represents only 3-9 % of the L-ASNase activity, with exception of the one occurring in guinea pig serum⁴². Besides this, D-Asparagine and D-Glutamine are also metabolized in the same active center of the enzyme as the L-forms, and that both ester and amide bonds are hydrolyzed⁴³. The considerable substrate specificity expresses itself a low Michaelis-Menten constant (K_m). For L-Asparagine the K_m is 6^{-15} µM, while the K_m for glutamine

is 100 times higher (**Table 1**)³⁷. Even tough, a few minutes after the administration of the enzyme, an L-Asparagine depletion occurs, leading to an abundance of glutamine as substrate and consequently a depletion of serum from glutamine^{42,44,45}. Besides this, the stability and low half-life of L-ASNase in the serum are of crucial concern in the pharmaceutical industry, thus, an enzyme with high stability and increased half-life can avoid the need for multiple dose administration which may lead to less chances of triggering hypersensitivity reactions⁴⁶. Therefore, from the different L-Asparaginases listed on **Table 1**, the one from *E. coli* modified with PEG shows a higher half-life which will lead a shorter dose and reduced frequency of treatment to ensure adequate serum enzyme activity and complete serum L-asparagine depletion⁴⁷. Besides this, the enzymes from *E. coli* and *Erwinia sp.* differ in their isoelectric point and show only medium immunological cross reaction³⁷.

Source	Molecular weight (kDa)	Isoeletric point (pl)	Km (µM) Asparagine	Km (mM) Glutamine	Half life
E. chrysanthemi	138	8.7	12	1.10	8-22 h
E. coli	141	5	10	6.25	8-30 h
PEG-E. coli	145	5	10	MD*	5-7 days
B. subtilis 168	40	MD*	5290	MD*	1 h

Table 1. Properties of different L-Asparaginase preparations^{40,48,49}.

*MD-missing data

1.2.2. Sources of L-Asparaginase

Microorganisms capable of producing L-ASNase have been considered important, since this enzyme was discovered from *E. coli* and its antineoplastic activity demonstrated in guinea pig serum³⁷. However, due to the complex process of extracting and purifying the enzyme from plants and animals, other sources such as microorganisms (**Tables 2**) are preferred. Microorgani´-sms are considered the best sources for L-ASNase because they can be easily grown and the processes of extraction and purification can be carried out on a large scale⁷.

Source	Reference	Source	Reference
Bacteria		Fungi	
Bacillus licheniformis	50	Aspergillus niger	51
Bacillus sp.	⁵² *_	Aspergillus oryzae	53
Erwinia carotovora	54	Aspergillus terreus	55
Erwinia chrysanthemi	56	Cladosporium sp.	57
Escherichia coli	58	Fusarium sp.	59
Pectobacterium carotovorum	60	Penicillium sp.	61
Pseudomonas aeruginosa	62	Yeast	
Pseudomonas fluorescens	63	Candida utilis	64
Serratia marcescens	65	Pichia polymorpha	66
Vibrio succinogenes	67	Rhodotorula rubra	68
Algae		Rhodosporidium toruloides	69
Chlamydomonas species	70	Saccharomyces cerevisiae	71
Actinomycetes		Streptomyces gulbargensis	72
Streptomyces ginsengisoli	73		

 Table 2. Different sources of L-Asparaginase.

1.3. Applications of L-Asparaginase

1.3.1. Biopharmaceutical

L-ASNase is a biopharmaceutical that in combination with drugs, such as vincristine and a glucocorticoid⁷⁴, is used in the treatment of several types of blood cancer, specially ALL in children. Besides this, due to its antileukemic properties, this enzyme is a well-known chemotherapeutic agent used in the treatment of malignancies such as Hodgkin's disease, acute myelocytic leukemia, acute myelomonocytic leukemia, chronic lymphocytic leukemia, lymphosarcoma, reticulosarcoma and melanosarcoma⁷.

The use of L-ASNase as a chemotherapeutic agent stands on its catalytic property of hydrolyzing the amino acid L-Asparagine⁴⁶. Hence, following the administration of L-ASNase the non-essential amino acid is hydrolyzed into aspartic acid and ammonia (Figure 2). Regular (non-malignant) cells are able to synthesize L-Asparagine for their grown using transaminase enzyme that converts oxaloacetate into an intermediate aspartate, which afterwards transfers an amino group from glutamate to oxaloacetate originating α -ketoglutarate and aspartate^{7,75}. Lastly, in healthy cells, asparagine synthetase uses aspartate to convert to L-Asparagine⁷. On the other hand, neoplastic cells are not able to synthesize L-Asparagine as a result of the absence of L-Asparaginase synthetase enzyme, resulting on a dependence on the exogenous supply of L-Asparagine for their existence and reproduction⁷⁶. As a result, providing L-ASNase to malignant cells will result on a complete exclusion of circulating L-Asparagine, which leads to starvation of cancer cells and their dead (Figure 2). In fact, this L-Asparagine starvation leads to inhibition of the production of ribosomal precursor RNA and successively rRNA transcription, which limits peptide synthesis⁴⁶. Depletion of this amino acid also causes the slowing of nucleotide biosynthesis and prolongation of the S-phase of the cell cycle⁷⁷. The treatment with L-ASNase stops the cell cycle of the malignant cells at the G1 phase before DNA degradation. One of the by-products of L-ASNase activity is ammonium ions, capable of modifying the pH by diffusion into the cytosol leading to the activation of sign al transduction pathway associated with phosphorylation of substrates and apoptosis 46 .



Figure 2. Schematic illustration of the enzymatic catalysis of L-Asparagine by the enzyme L-Asparaginase in healthy and malignant cells.

Despite the high therapeutic efficacy of L-ASNase, and although the L-ASNase type II from bacterial source has been used for more than 40 years, a clinically relevant toxicity has been detected⁴⁶. This toxicity may occur in a sequence of doses, and in the form of hypersensitivity reactions and inactivation by antibodies production against the enzyme⁴⁶. Hypersensitivity reactions to L-ASNase are categorized as either clinical or subclinical and are the most common reasons for the discontinuation of L-ASNase therapy⁷⁸. Reports of clinical hypersensitivity describe on native *E. coli* a hypersensitivity up to 75% of patients with ALL, although rates normally range from 10-30%. Treatments using PEG-L-ASNase appear to have less clinical hypersensitive reactions, with rates from 3-24%. In fact, these reactions are more common when patients have been previously exposed to native E. coli L-ASNase⁷⁸. Rates of clinical hypersensitivity in patients receiving Erwinia chrysanthemi L-ASNase vary from 3-37 %⁷⁹. Patients who exhibit a hypersensitivity reaction to an E. coli L-ASNase should cease their current therapy and be switched to Erwinia sp. L-ASNase, considered less toxic, but with a smaller half-life than E. coli⁷⁶. This change, in a large number of patients with hypersensitivity, allows them to finish their prescribed treatment 78 .

Hypersensitivity to L-ASNase can be expressed as an overt allergic reaction with symptoms such as anaphylaxis, pain, edema, urticaria, erythema, rash and pruritis⁴⁷. Side effects like thrombosis, hepatic dysfunctions, acute pancreatitis, brain dysfunctional syndrome, coagulopathies and glycemia are a consequence of the glutaminase side activity presented by L-ASNase^{80,81}. The structural difference between L-Asparagine and glutamine is only one methyl group, therefore L-ASNase have the dual substrate

specificity resulting in a drop of the concentrations of both amino acids in the body. Hence, the production of L-ASNase with a lower affinity by L-Glutamine is one of the major goals to achieve by researchers⁸².

Some studies demonstrated that the incidence of hypersensitivity to L-ASNase is similar between age groups, although other investigations suggested that younger patients developed antibody and hypersensitivity reactions with less frequency than teenagers and adult patients^{83,84}. Additionally, repeated administration may lead to reduction of enzyme activity and consequently of clinical efficacy, which is most likely due to immunological reactions⁴⁰.

1.3.2. Food industry

L-ASNase has aroused the attention of food processing industries as a promising acrylamide mitigating agent. Acrylamide (C_3H_5NO), also recognized as 2-propenamide, acrylic amide, ethylene carboxamide, propenamide, propanoic acid amide, monomer of acrylamide or acrylic acid amide, presents 71.08 g/mol, and is a neurotoxin categorized as a carcinogenic to the humans⁷. The formation of this organic compound has been quite studied in the past and it was demonstrated the occurrence of acrylamide in regular starch-based foods that were baked, roasted or fried⁴⁶. Essentially, foods that are processed or cooked at high temperature like potato products, coffee, bakery products, roasted almonds, olives dry fruits are the prominent sources of acrylamide⁴⁶. Researchers demonstrated that acrylamide is produced as a result of the Maillard reaction (**Figure 3**) from L-Asparagine and reducing sugars⁸⁵. In fact, L-Asparagine and reducing sugars are used in a conjugation reaction resulting in the formation of N-glycosylasparagine. When treated at high temperature, a decarboxylated Schiff base is formed that may decompose directly to form acrylamide or hydrolyze to form 3-aminopropionamide, also an precursor of acrylamide (**Figure 3**)^{85,86}.



Figure 3. Mechanism of acrylamide formation in food processing⁶⁷.

Therefore, L-ASNase pre-treatment of food before heat treatment could be a suitable solution supported by several researchers for the reduction of free L-Asparagine and consequently the imminent risk of synthesis of acrylamide. Different tests were made, concluding that L-ASNase pre-treatment resulted on an acrylamide reduction of at least 90% in foods, such as crackers, french fries, potato, gingerbread, among others^{46,87}. Regarding this, L-ASNase from *Aspergillus oryzae* and *A. niger* are often used in baking industries. These enzymes have an optimal temperature of 40-60°C and a pH of 6.0-7.0 and since the baking temperatures go up to 120°C, it is appropriate to have stable and active enzymes over a wide range of temperature and pH⁸⁸. Although, complete removal of acrylamide is not possible due to other asparagine-independent formation⁸⁵. Other studies allowed to know that L-ASNase pre-treatment does not only leave sensorial properties of the final food products unaffected, but also improves the flavor by increasing the percentage of glutamic acid on the food⁴⁶.

1.3.3. Biosensor

L-ASNase biosensors can be a promising technology for the detection of L-Asparagine in physiological fluids at levels as low as nano-levels, either in the treatment of leukemia or food industry⁷. Spectroscopy techniques such as X-ray Powder Diffraction (XRD), X-ray photoelectron spectroscopy (XPS), scanning electron microscope (SEM) and transmission electron microscopy (TEM) are currently used for L-Asparagine analysis^{7,89}. Based on the deamination of L-Asparagine by L-ASNase and the formation of ammonia, an enzymatic method has been developed by Tagami and Mastsuda for the measurement of the enzyme's activity and L-Asparagine with an ammonia gas-sensing electrode⁹⁰. Another study carried by Wang and Bachas, a thermostable recombinant L-ASNase from Archaeoglobus fulgidus, was expressed in E. coli as fusion protein⁹¹. Using an ammonium selective electrode (ISE) with the enzyme, it was possible to develop a biosensor for L-Asparagine⁹¹. Kim-Sun-Jin et al. have used garlic tissue electrode for the determination of L-Asparagine, where garlic tissue cells were responsible for conversion of the amino acid into ammonia using an ammonium gas electrode as detector⁹². Also, Verma et al. developed a whole-cell based fiber optic biosensor using a L-ASNaseproducing coliform bacterial and phenol red indicator, which can monetarize L-Asparagine content in food samples⁹³.

In conclusion, several spectroscopy techniques are currently used for the analysis of L-Asparagine, however, their high cost and tedious procedures make them less favorable. Therefore, biosensor technology can become a reliable, cheap and user-friendly solution. The mechanism of action of the biosensor depends on L-ASNase activity, ammonium ions produced from the hydrolysis of L-Asparagine causing a change in pH and, thus, changes of color and absorption⁷.

1.4. Bacillus subtilis

Bacillus subtilis has been studied over the last century and, as a result, is a wellcharacterized gram-positive bacterium with exceptional properties, such as the absence of an outer membrane along with and efficient sec-dependent secretion pathway¹⁷. This bacterium is broadly used as a cell factory for extracellular R-protein production due to its characteristics, like relatively high product yields (20-25 g/L), simplified downstream processes and lack of toxic byproducts. Moreover, a well-characterized genetic expression system and facility of manipulation are additional advantages of *B. subtilis*¹⁸. The rod-shaped endospore forming *B. subtilis* has been a model of the Firmicutes, a major phylum of bacteria. It became a reference for gram-positive microorganisms considering its amenability to genetic manipulation, like rapid grown, high natural competence for DNA uptake and stable integration of exogenous DNA into the chromosome. The availability of the well-annotated and compact genome sequence with an intermediate Guanine (G) + Cytosine (C) content as well as the wide physiological and biochemical data makes this bacterium a workhorse for research and industrial purposes⁹⁴.

In the past, *B. subtilis* was classified as a strict aerobe, however, following studies demonstrated that it can also grow anaerobically, using nitrate or nitrite as alternative terminal electron acceptor⁹⁵. Microbiology textbooks commonly suggest as the main habitat of *B. subtilis* the soil, like another aerobic spore former. Still, recent research suggest that this could be a generalization since *Bacillus* endospore were found in the gut of various insects and animals. The presence of this endospores in gastrointestinal could be explained by the germination of the food and consequently proliferation in the medium⁹⁶. Even though *B. subtilis* cannot be considered as a gut commensal, the gastrointestinal tract represents an important part of its life cycle. Besides this, *Bacillus* endospores can also be found in other locations including rocks, dust and aquatic environments.

B. subtilis can be easily isolated from soil, using as energy source starch and high salt concentration. Preferably, the soil sample should be heated up to 100°C for 30 min, allowing only endure spores to be cultured from the sample¹⁸. *B. subtilis* also presents a social behavior, meaning that the cells communicate with each other, forming multicellular structures in the form of swarming cells and biofilms. This bacterium can choose between three different genetic programs when in adverse conditions, such as,

nutrients or other resources become limited and cell density reaches a critical threshold. In order to its survival or adaptation, cells can either enter in stationary phase, characterized by the formation of singe motile cells; can become competent and incorporate DNA from the environment for acquisition of new genetical material; or can differentiate into enduring and metabolically inactive spores¹⁶. With the development of Genomics in the past decades, it was possible to determine the complete genome sequence of *B. subtilis* 168, a model for gram-positive microorganisms⁹⁷. The 4,216 kb-genome of *B. subtilis* has an average G+C content of 43% and is made of 4,244 protein coding genes, 30 rRNA and 86 tRNA. Also, 3,662 regions transcriptionally active during mid-exponential growth were reported and a systemic inactivation of *B. subtilis* genes revealed that 271 genes were essential for growth⁹⁸.

1.4.1. Endospore formation

As well as other 200 species among 25 genera of aerobic bacteria, *B. subtilis* vegetative cells are able to produce ovoid-shape dorm⁹⁹. Endospores display extraordinary resistance properties, such as being resistant to ultraviolet (UV) radiation, chemicals, extreme heat and other stresses, allow their survival in nutrient-free and harsh environments. This phenomenon called sporulation leads to a metabolically inactive and very resistant structure and the main stimulus for its activation is starvation¹⁰⁰. In fact, sporulation (**Figure 4**) in these bacteria represent the best studied example of a prokaryotic differentiation process and has been widely studied in the past years⁹⁹. Even though after an extended period of dormancy, spores have the ability to sense when environmental conditions become favourable for growth and convert to a regular vegetative cell cycle through germination (**Figure 4**)¹⁰¹. Their viability is unknown, however, some researchers reported the revival of spores from samples ranging in age from decades to several thousands of years¹⁰².

Like in all other endospore forming organisms, sporulation in *B. subtilis* (**Figure 4**) follows a similar morphological sequence and spores have the same concentric architectural plan¹⁰³. In fact, spores look quite different from growing cells and this morphological differentiation initiates with an asymmetric cell division near to one pole of the cell, resulting in the formation of a smaller cell and a larger cell, the forespore and mother cell, respectively¹⁰⁴. A process denominated as "engulfment" is responsible for

the encasement of the smaller cell into the larger cell. After the complete asymmetric separation, the mother cell membranes move and will end up encircling the forespore. There are some similarities of this cell membranes moves with the ones occurring during phagocytosis in eukaryotic cells. However, this analogy may not be completely correct, since in sporulating cells there is a layer of peptidoglycan surrounding the forespore which separates the two compartments¹⁰⁴. After the conclusion of engulfment, the forespore is a double membrane-bound cell inside the mother cell. This process is coordinated with the creation of two external protective structures, being one of them the cortex, composed by peptidoglycan and is assembled between the inner and outer forespore membranes¹⁰⁵. The other one is the proteinaceous coat that comprises the outermost layer of the spore¹⁰¹. The coat is made of at least 70 single proteins that are produced by the mother cell and begin to localize to the spore surface during engulfment. Although most of these proteins are responsible for the formation of the coat structure, it is known that at least 20 of them possess an enzymatic function or present similarity to established enzymes. Therefore, these enzymes can take part in the assembly process (by posttranslational modifications), modulate germination or participate in spore protection. Besides this, the coat plays a role in the resistance of the spore to extreme physical stresses, such as high pressures, ultraviolet and gamma radiations, and chemical threats like lysozyme and oxidizing agents¹⁰⁶.



Figure 4. The sporulation and germination cycle in *B. subtilis*. After late sporulation, the mother cell lyses to release a mature spore into the environment. Spores are capable of quickly germinating and resuming vegetative growth in response to nutrients⁹¹.

1.4.2. Genetic engineering

One of the major goals of genetic engineering in microorganisms involves the genetic optimization of biosynthetic pathways for the overproduction of commercially attractive metabolites through metabolic engineering. Strategies of metabolic engineering in *B. subtilis* consists on overcoming limitations of carbon flux in the metabolic routes, reducing maintenance metabolism and improving protein secretion and protein folding¹⁰⁷. Rechanneling the carbon flux towards a metabolite of interest generally involves obstructing specific enzymatic reactions in other metabolic pathways¹⁰⁷. However, carbon limitation in the metabolic pathway of interest is overcome by increasing gene expression. More precisely, or the transcriptional regulation can be reduced or either the amount or the stability of messenger RNAs available for ribosomal translation can be increased¹⁰⁸. In the industrial production of metabolism to reduce non-productive consumption of substrate is quite important. Once a specific biosynthetic pathway have been optimized for a certain metabolite, the reduction of the maintenance metabolism is a vital objective for improving the commercial process performance¹⁰⁹.

In *B. subtilis*, the export of proteins requires dedicated transport machineries constituted by channels and adenosine triphosphate-dependent or proton gradient-dependent proteins to drive active movements across the membrane. Exploring both engineering of protein translocation and folding would possible increase the capacity of this bacterium to secrete a novel class of pharmaceutically relevant proteins with high yields and activity¹¹⁰.

For directed genetic modification in *B. subtilis* some tools and strategies should be adapted such as the integration or deletion of DNA in the chromosome and enhancement of gene expression. For the efficient gene insertion, deletion or modification, techniques of genetic transfer (bacteriophage-mediated transduction, protoplasts fusions) and transformation with various concentrations of naked or protoplast-protected DNA should be applied¹¹¹. In order to enhance the gene expression, integrative plasmids can be used to add extra-copies of target genes into the bacterial chromosome. These recombinant plasmids can be integrated at different loci of the engineered recipient strain or in order to expand its number, the concentration of selective antibiotics should be increased^{112,113}. Correct implementation of this strategy involves obtaining the optimal copy number and for large-scale fermentation, antibiotic selection pressure must be maintained during the inoculum fermentation runs in order to stabilize the integrated plasmids.

1.4.3. Industrial biotechnology with B. subtilis

B. subtilis is non-pathogenic and has the GRAS (Generally Regarded As Safe) status, making this microorganism desirable for industrial purposes. Primarily, its short fermentation cycle times (high growth rates), relatively inexpensive and easy large-scale fermentation at high cell densities, allows the development of valuable industrial processes⁹⁴. Secondly, the single membrane of the cells facilitates the direct transfer to the growth medium of proteins transported by secretion machineries, simplifying the downstream processes⁹⁴. Moreover, proteins generated by *B. subtilis* are free of endotoxin lipopolysaccharide (LPS), a molecule present in the outer membrane of Gramnegative bacteria, that must be eradicated before using recombinant proteins for clinical purposes⁹⁴.

More recently, the product portfolio of *B. subtilis* is enlarging from proteins to bio-products because of its distinct endogenous metabolism and development of new metabolic engineering technologies¹⁰⁸. Some of this bio-products are riboflavins, Nacetylglucosamine, poly-y-glucamic acid, hyaluronic acid, 2,3-butanediol and acetoin¹⁰⁸. However, there are still some limitations with B. subtilis to produce heterologous proteins. The expression of cell wall-associated or secreted proteases causes significant degradation of secreted heterologous proteins¹¹⁴. Besides this, the bioinformatics of the bacteria need to be further developed since most of the available data was obtained from small-scale laboratory culture conditions, that are inaccurate to guide metabolic engineering for large-scale industrial applications. Nevertheless, compared to the wellstudied E. coli, systems and synthetic biology technologies of B. subtilis are still behind. However, basic metabolic engineering efforts mostly focus on gene deletions and overexpression have been performed in order to improve the performances of the strains of the bacteria¹⁰⁸. These static methods are unable to detect the pathway flux or the levels of pathway intermediates and adjust metabolism to accomplish maximum productivity^{108,115}. Additionally, the production of cost-effective heterologous enzyme secretion to meet commercial production is still a challenge. In order to engineer B. subtilis into an highly efficient heterologous enzyme-secreting cell factory, several researches have been made to investigate the composition of protein secretion machinery,

the protein secretion pathways and tested various signal peptides to improve exportation of heterologous enzymes out of the cell^{18,116}. However, the efficacy of the secretion pathway differs for different proteins and optimal signal peptide sequences cannot be generalized for all heterologous enzymes. Lastly, *B. subtilis* have some wild properties, such as production of a large amount of foam and high maintenance metabolism, which increases the conditions and difficulties in industrial operations¹⁰⁸.

Apart from this, industrial enzymes represent a major area of biotechnology, leading to the development of new products and improvements in the process and performance of several existing products. In fact, it is estimated that *B. subtilis* represent 50% of the total enzyme market¹¹⁷. Also, enzymes produced by these bacteria have several applications and can be classified as technical enzymes, used in textile, detergent and pulp and paper industries (50%), food (36%) and feed enzymes¹¹⁸. The main compounds produced from industrial fermentations of *B. subtilis* are summarized in **Table 3**.

Products	Industrial Applications
α -Acetolactate decarboxylase	Beverage
α-amylase	Food, Paper, Starch, Textile, Brewing
β-Glucanase	Beverage
β-Glucosidase	Brewing
Cellulase	Detergents
Cyclodextrin glucanotranssferase	Food, Pharma, Cosmetics
Galactomannase	Feed, Beverage
Glutaminase	Food, Flavor
Lipases	Detergent
Neutral (metallo-) Protease	Detergent, Food
Alkaline (serine-) Protease	Detergent, Textile
Penicilin Acylase	Pharma
Pullulanase	Starch, Food, Beverage
Poly-gamma-glutamic acid	Food, Pharma, Cosmetics
Urease	Analysis, Beverage
Xylanases	Baking, Feed, Beverage, Brewing, Food
D-Ribose	Food, Feed, Cosmetics, Pharma
Poly-gamma-glutamic acid	Food, Feed, Pharma
Purine nucleosides	Food
Riboflavin	Food, Pharma
Streptavidin	Microarrays
Thaumatin	Food, Pharma
Surfactins	Pharma, Bioremediation

Table 3. Main compounds produced by industrial fermentation of *B. subtilis*^{117,118}.

1.5. L-Asparaginase production and purification

1.5.1. Upstream process

Among the different species capable of producing L-ASNase, *E. coli* and *E. chrysanthemi* are the primary microbial agents used for the industrial-scale production of this enzyme. Fermentation is the principal technique to produce several enzymes, namely L-ASNase, since both bacteria and fungi are efficient microorganisms when fermented on appropriate (**Table 4**)¹¹⁹. L-ASNase production is performed by submerged fermentation (SmF), solid state fermentation (SSF) and recombinant DNA technology (RDT)¹⁴. Moreover, several cases demonstrated that enzymes produced in SmF have non-identical optimal temperature, pH stability and dissimilar kinetic parameters in comparison to the same enzyme when produced in SFF¹²⁰. SmF is the main technique

usually employed for bacterial enzyme production and consequently, the most used to produce L-ASNase. This technique involves a process in which the microorganism grow up in a liquid broth medium which is enhanced with nutrients in order to have a better cultivation of microorganism, in other words, growing carefully the selected microorganisms in closed reactor containing the fermentation medium and a high concentration of oxygen¹²¹. Research evidences demonstrated that L-ASNase produced by SmF is considerably influenced by several factors, such as type and concentration of carbon and nitrogen sources, pH, temperature, fermentation time, aeration and mainly the microbial agent¹¹⁹. The production of L-ASNase from various microbial by SmF sources with optimized conditions are summarized in **Table 5**.

Taxon	Taxon
Actinomycetes	Pseudomonas spp.
Bacillus spp.	P. aeruginosa
B.cereus	P. aurantiaca
B. licheniformis	P. stutzeri
B. subtillis	Staphylococcus spp.
Enterobacter spp.	Streptomyces spp.
E. aerogenes	S. albidoflavus
E. cloacae	S. gulbargensis
Erwinia spp.	S. longsporusflavus
E. aroideae	S. phaeochromogenes
E. carotovora	S. plicatus
E. chrysanthemi	Thermus spp.
Escherichia coli	T. thermophilus
H. pylori	Vibrio spp.
Nocardia spp.	V. fisheri
N. asteroides	V. hawvevi
Pectobacterium spp.	V. proteus
P. carotovorum	Wolinella spp.
Photobacterium spp.	W. succinogenes
P. leiognathi	Yersinia spp.
P. phoshoreum	Y. pseudotuberculosis
Z.mobilis	Zymonas spp.

 Table 4. Main bacteria employed in submerged fermentation for L-ASNase production. Adapted from Lopes et al¹¹⁹.
Microorganism	Medium	Rpm	Temp (° C)	рН	Incubation period (h)	Activity
Spirulina maxima	Modified Zarrouk medium	-	25	9.5	432	51.28 IU/L
Enterobacter aerogenes MTCC111	Trisodium citrate (0.75%)	-	33	6	40	18.35 IU/mL
Pectobacterium carotovorum MTCC 1428	Glucose (30 g/L) L-asparagine (30 g/L)	-	28	8.5	Fed-batch mode	38.8 U/mL
Penicillium digitatum	Czapek-Dox medium	-	37	-	96	363.80 IU/mL
Nocardia levis MK- VL 113	Asparagine-glycerol salts (ISP-5)	-	30	7	72	5.06 U/mg
Aspergillus terreus MTCC 1782	Wheat bran	-	30	-	72	110 U/gds
Aspergillus terreus MTCC 1782	Coconut oil cake	-	30	-	72	85 U/gds
Aspergillus terreus MTCC 1782	Czapek-Dox Medium + L- asparagine 1%, yeast extract 1%, peptone 0.6%, glucose 0.4%	160	35	6	72	24.10 IU/mL
Emericella nidulans	Czapel-Dox Medium	-	30	6	48	1.1 IU
Streptomyces Albidoflavus	Asparagine-maltose-yeast extract- salts broth	-	35	7.5	72	7.51 IU/mg
E. coli K-12	Lactose 10g/L; Tryptone 10g/L; yeast extract 5g/L; L-asparagine 2g/L; CaCl2 15g/L		37	6.5	-	3.82 IU/mL
Bacillus sp (DKMBT10)	KH2PO4 2.0, L-asparagine 6.0, MgSO4.7H20 1.0, CaCl2.2H20 1.0, glucose/maltose 3.0		37	7	24	0.1 U/mg
Pseudomonas fluorescens	Glucose, beef extract, L- asparagine, salt solution	-	37	8	48	168.4 IU/mL
Streptomyces sp (YA22)	Sucrose-potassium nitrate 1% asparagine	120	28	7	120	8.87 IU/mg

Table 5. L-Asparaginase production by submerged fermentation at different operational conditions. Adapted from Vimal et al¹⁴.

SmF is the most applied due to its well establishment, easy manipulation of medium components and high yields¹²¹. Besides this, the fact that no pre-treatment of substrate is required, facility on the manipulation of the medium parameters and easier purification of products makes SmF the major technique when compared with SSF^{14,122}. Nevertheless, there are some shortcomings related with SmF that promote scientists to move toward SFF such as high energy demand, high risk of contamination, low yield, higher cost of production and vast amount of waste¹⁴.

In the past years, SFF emerged as an alternative to SmF for the production of extracellular enzymes because it allows the direct use of crude fermented product as enzyme source and has the potential for the production of secondary metabolites¹¹⁹. However, when compared with SmF, only few reports are available on SFF for the L-ASNase production, being the most significant results found in the literature on SFF on **Table 6**.

Micro- organism	Substrate	Moisture (%)	Temp (°C)	рН	Incubation period (h)	Activity
Serratia marcescens (NCIM 2919)	Coconut oil cake	40	35	6	24	3.87 U/gds
Serratia marcescens (NCIM 2919)	Coconut oil cake	50	35.5	7.4	24	5.86 U/gds
Serratia marcescens (NCIM 2919)	Citrus limetta pulp	60	28	7.5	48	83.16 U/gds
Serratia marcescens SB08	Rice bran	50	30	7	36	79.84 U/gds
Pseudomonas aeruginosa 50071	Soya bean meal	50	37	7.4	96	1900 IU/mg
Aspergillus niger	Soya bean meal	70	30	6.5	96	40.9 U/gds
Aspergillus terreus MTCC 1782	Pomegranate	75	30		120	253 U/gds

Table 6. L-Asparaginase production by solid state fermentation at various operating conditions. Adapted from Vimal et al¹⁴.

Aspergillus terreus MTCC 1782	Wheat bran	75	30		72	110 U/gds
Aspergillus terreus MTCC 1782	Coconut oil cake	75	30		72	85 U/gds
Aspergillus terreus MTCC 1782	Bajra seed flour	70	30	8	96	273.3 U/gds
Aspergillus terreus MTCC 1782	Corn cob	70	30	8	96	55.66 U/gds
Aspergillus terreus	Carob pod	65	35	4.5	168	5.63 IU
Fusarium oxysporum	Wheat bran	60	30	7	120	8.14 IU
Aspergillus flavus	Orange peel	40	35	6	96	339.16 U/g
Aspergillus terreus MTCC 1782	Sesame oil cake(SOK)	40	30		96	68.49 U/gds
Aspergillus terreus MTCC 1782	Black gram husk (BH)	40	30		96	15.95 U/gds
Aspergillus terreus MTCC 1782	(SOC+BH) (7:3)	40	30		96	74.21 U/gds
Aspergillus terreus MTCC 1782	(SOC+BH) (7:3)	60	32	7	120	163.34 U/gds
Serratia marcescens - NCIM 2919	Sesame oil cake	68.64	37		96	110.80 U/gds

A comparison of SSF and SmF shows that SSF offers high yield and constitutes an eco-friendly process¹²¹. **Table 7** summarizes main advantages and limitation for both types of processes.

Advantages		Limitations		
Submerged Fermentation	Solid-State Fermentation	Submerged Fermentation	Solid-State Fermentation	
Better heat and mass transfer can be achieved	Low water requirement, resistance to contamination	Complex in operation, low yield	Large-sclale inoculums and hard to control process parameters	
Better diffusion of microorganism	Substrate are agricultural wastes	High energy consumption	Difficulties in scale-up	
Commercially available in large scale	High yield and product activity	High release of effluents	Heat build up	

 Table 7. Comparison of submerged and solid-state fermentation for enzyme production. Adapted from Doriya et al.¹²¹.

RDT is another approach to produce L-ASNase with higher recovery. In a study conducted by El-Gendy et al., proplasts of two fungal isolates (*Trichoderma sp.* and *Cladosporium sp.*) were fused in order to get higher yields¹²³. The recombinant strain developed has 2.58-fold more enzyme activity than original isolates¹²³. In another study by Hegazy & Moharam, protoplast fusion technique was used with two strains (*B. subtilis* and *B. cereus*)¹²⁴. The strains were maintained at 37°C on lysogeny broth agar and supplemented when necessary with the antibiotic rifampcin 5 µg/mL. The protoplasts were induced by treating bacterial cells with 1 mg/mL lysozyme for 3 h in SMM buffer (0.5M sucrose, 0.02M malic acid and 0.02 M MgCl₂ pH 6.5) and consequently, for the protoplast fusion equal volumes from each parent's protoplast suspension was mixed with 40 % PEG 6000. The obtained results showed an recombinant strain with 2.5 times higher activity¹²⁴.

In order to obtain a higher yield, which subsequently leads to commercial success of L-ASNase, process parameters must be optimized. Since classical methods vary one factor at time, which leads to a long and expensive process, fast methods like strain improvement and a process for high-titter enzyme production should be used by researches with the objective achieving an higher production of L-ASNase¹⁴. For the economical production of the enzyme on industrial scale, cell immobilization can be applied since it has some advantages such as the efficiency to separate cell mass from the bulk liquid to reuse, ease to operate in continuous operation for longer time and higher catalysis efficiency¹²⁵.

1.5.2. Downstream process

Since L-ASNase possess a high pharmaceutical value, the high purity is one of the major features that is desirable for its medical application. In general, L-ASNase with high purity leads to less toxic and allergic response in the patient¹²⁶.

Generally, the process of biomolecules purification consists in several individual steps that together accounts for 80 % of total production cost¹⁴. The major steps of purification include removal of insoluble material, concentration, fractionation and finally purification. This last step of purification consists in techniques such as filtration, centrifugation, salt precipitation followed by dialysis, liquid two-phase extraction and chromatographies (ion exchange, affinity, size exclusion, gel filtration)¹²⁷.

Separation by precipitation from an aqueous extract represents the most common method for recovering and purifying biomolecules. This technique leads to a temporary disruption of protein secondary and tertiary structures, causing its precipitation. Moreover, it is a technique easy to scale-up, with low costs and with the possibility to use several precipitants. Also, the precipitant agent can be recycled at the end of the process by distillation, evaporation or heat drying, decreasing the impact in the environment^{119,128}. Several researchers have purified L-ASNase up to apparent homogeneity by ammonium sulphate precipitation (using a range of salts concentrations of 35 to 100%), obtaining different yields depending on the source of L-ASNase¹²⁹. The study of Basha et al., used finely powdered ammonium sulfate and it was added to the crude enzyme extract¹³⁰. The crude enzyme was brought to 45% saturation with ammonium sulphate at pH 8.4. The obtained results showed a specific activity of 536.6 IU/mg, 0.086 mg of proteins and 1.09 of enrichment purity-fold¹³⁰.

Besides precipitation, an attractive alternative for the extraction/purification of biomolecules is liquid-liquid extraction (LLE) by aqueous biphasic systems (ABS). LLE is known by the capacity of removing a solute from a liquid (or liquid mixture) phase when in contact with other immiscible or partially soluble liquid where the component (solute) is soluble. Its partition can be enhanced using simple tools like the addition of affinity ligands^{119,131}. ABS can be formed when mixtures of water-soluble polymers are

mixed with another polymer or with certain inorganic salts above critical concentrations. In fact, the study of Magri *et al.* shows the potential of ABS for the purification of L-ASNase, achieving an purification level of 2.4 using ABS composed of PEG-2000 and potassium phosphate buffer¹³². Similarly, in the study of Santos et al. a purification factor of 173.8 was obtained ABS with an ammonium precipitation pre-purification factor¹³³.

Despite the new improvements in the development of low resolution separation methods, chromatography-based techniques remain the backbone of the biopharmaceutical industry¹³⁴. These techniques are still widely used due to its scalability, robustness, selectivity, high clearance and easy validation compared to other purification processes. Amena et al., purified L-ASNase from *Streptomyces gulbargensis* using the different techniques previous described obtaining the results presented in **Table 8**¹³⁵. Nevertheless, these techniques still allow to obtain the greater degree of purity which makes them essential for the biopharmaceuticals industry.

Step	Total activity (IU)	Total protein (mg)	Specific activity (IU/mg)	Purification fold	Yield (%)
Crude Extract	3200	128	25	0	100
Ammonium sulfate precipitation	1620	36	45	1.8	50.6
Sephacryl S-200 gel filtration	1210	1.8	672.2	26.9	37.8
CM Sephadex C-50 chromatography	1026.5	0.5	2053	82.1	32

Table 8. Purification profile of L-ASNase from S. gulvargensis. Adapted from Amena et al.¹³⁵.

2.Experimental Section

2.1. Materials

The recombinant bacteria used in this study was *Bacillus subtilis* $\Delta 6$, kindly provided by Professor Valéria de Carvalho Santos Ebinuma from the Department of Bioprocesses and Biotechnology, School of Pharmaceutical Sciences, São Paulo State University – UNESP Brazil. Briefly, the ansB gene from *Aliivibrio fischeri* (also called *Vibrio fischeri*) (NCBI: WP_011262105.1) was amplified using PCR of genomic DNA isolated from *A. fischeri* as a template. Specific primers were designed using Biobrick methodology. The PCR product was cloned in plasmid pBS0EXylRPxylA (V2) and used for thermal shock transformation in *B. subtilis* $\Delta 6$.

The remaining materials used in this study are listed in **Table 9**, along with the information of their degree of purity and its respective supplier.

Reagent	Purity	Supplier
Agar Bios Special LL	-	Biolife
Bromophenol blue sodium salt	100 %	Merck
D (+)- Xylose	99 %	Merck
Erythromycin	-	
Glycerol	99,98 %	Fisher Chemical
L-Asparaginase lyophilized and purified from <i>E. coli</i> (P1321 -10000; 10000 IU)		Deltaclon S.L.
L-Asparagine	99 %	Acros Organics
Luria-Bertani Broth	-	Sigma
Nessler's Reagent	-	Sigma-Aldrich
Phosphate Buffered Saline (PBS)	-	Sigma
RunBlue 20x SDS run buffer TEO - Tricine -SDS	-	Expedeon
Sodium Phosphate dibasic heptahydrate	98 %	Sigma-Aldrich
Sodium phosphate monobasic	99 %	Panreac
Trichloroacetic acid	_	Prolabo
Tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane (TRIS)	PA	Pronalab

Table 9. Materials used in this work with the respective degree of purity and supplier.

2.2. L-ASNase production

The enzyme production was carried out by submerged fermentation. Firstly, a preinoculum was manufactured by adding 5 mL of Luria-Bertani (LB) broth, 5 μ L of Erythromycin (1 mg/mL) and 1 μ L of the microorganism (*B. subtilis*) into a falcon tube. The mixture was incubated overnight at 37°C at 250 rpm. Subsequently, 50 mL of LB broth, 50 μ L of Erythromycin (1 mg/mL) and a pre-inoculum volume was added to an Erlenmeyer to start the inoculum. In order to know the total of volume of pre-inoculum (V_{Trans}) to add, the **Equation 1** should be considered:

$$OD_P * V_{Trans} = OD_I * V_T \tag{1}$$

where OD_P is the optical density (OD) of the pre-inoculum, V_{Trans} is the total volume of pre-inoculum to transfer to the Erlenmeyer (mL), OD_I is the optical density to start the inoculum (0.1) and V_T is the total volume of the inoculum (mL).

After, the inoculum is transferred for Erlenmeyers flasks of 250 mL and then incubated in an orbital shaker at 37°C and 250 rpm. When the inoculum reaches an OD ranging between 0.7-10, an aqueous solution of xylose (50%) is added to the inoculum (final xylose concentration in the inoculum ranging between 0.5 and 5% (m/v)), according to the concentration studied), to induce the production of L-ASNase. The mixture was incubated in an orbital shaker during 8-36h at 25-40°C (according to the operation conditions studied) and 210 rpm. All the materials and solutions used in this study were previously sterilized in autoclave (20 min at 121 °C) and all the procedure was performed in a laminar flow chamber.

Since the production of L-ASNase by *Bacillus subtilis* used in the present work is intracellular, a cellular lysis was carried out after the fermentation process. The total fermentation volume was transferred to a falcon tube and centrifugated for 20 min at 5000 rpm. The supernatant was discarded, and the cells were resuspended in 5 mL of PBS. Following this, the solution was taken to Ultrasound and each sample was treated with 90 cycles of 5s of pulse and 10s of inactivity, using a Branson Digital Sonifier 250 & Sonifier Sound Enclosure. To conclude this process, the mixture was centrifuged during 10 min at 1789 g, and the supernatant containing L-ASNase was analyzed.

2.3. Quantification of cellular biomass

The cellular biomass quantification was carried out by weighing dry and wet weight of the cells. In first place, the Petri's dish with the cellulose acetate membrane was weight, followed by the vacuum filtration of 10 mL of the fermentation medium. Subsequently, the wet weight was registered, and the membranes were put in the oven at 80°C. After 6 days, the dry weight was recorded.

For the calibration curve (*cf.* Supporting Information Figure S1), the same fermentation medium was diluted with different concentrations, followed by its OD measurement at 650 nm using a BioTeck Synergy HT microplate reader. The experiments were carried out in triplicate.

2.4. Optimization of L-Asparaginase activity quantification

The different steps to quantify the enzymatic activity were examined in order to accomplish the optimum procedure for this quantification. Regarding the enzyme reaction (catalysis of L-Asparagine by L-ASNase), different incubation periods (30, 90 and 165 min) and different volumes of L-Asparagine (50, 100 and 250 μ L), were evaluated. Concerning the total volume of Nessler's reagent, several essays with different volumes (250, 500 and 1000 μ L) were performed.

2.5. L-Asparaginase activity quantification

L-ASNase activity was measured using the colorimetric Nessler method according to the protocol described by Magri et al¹³⁶. This method consists on the reaction of Nessler's reagent (dipotassium tetraiodomercurate (II)) with the ammonia released during the conversion of L-Asparagine into aspartic acid by L-ASNase, as shown in Equation 2. In this reaction, a yellow compound is formed providing a yellow color to the reaction mixture. The yellow color intensity of the solution is proportional to the ammonia released, allowing an indirect determination of the enzymatic activity. Briefly, this quantification is initiated by adding 0.5 mL of L-ASNase sample to a mixture containing 0.05 mL of 189 mM L-Asparagine solution and 0.5 mL of 50 mM of Tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane (TRIS)-HCl buffer (pH 8.6). The reaction mixture is incubated at 37°C for 30 min and stopped by adding 0.25 mL of 1.5 M trichloroacetic acid (TCA). The total ammonia released in the enzymatic reaction was evaluated by adding 0.25 mL of Nessler's reagent to tubes containing 0.5 mL of the previous reaction mixture and 0.5 mL of distilled water. The absorbance was measured at 436 nm against the blank, which consisted of 0.25 mL of Nessler's reagent and 1 mL of distilled water, using a BioTeck Synergy HT microplate reader. In order to calculate the L-ASNase activity, a calibration curve was previously determined with ammonium sulfate (cf. Supporting Information Figure S2).

$$2 K_2 HgI_4 + 2NH_3 \longrightarrow NH_2 Hg_2 I_3 + NH_4 I + 4 KI$$
(2)

The enzymatic activity (L-ASNase activity) was determined based on **Equation 3**. One unit of L-ASNase activity is defined as the amount of the enzyme liberating 1 μ mol of NH₃ in 1 min at 37°C.

L-ASNase activity
$$\left(\frac{U}{mL}\right) = \frac{C_{[NH3]}\left(\frac{\mu mol}{mL}\right) * V_R (mL) * V_{Nessler}(mL)}{V_T (mL) * t_R (min) * V_E (mL)}$$
 (3)

where $C_{[NH3]}$ is the ammonia concentration in solution (µmol/mL), V_R is the total volume of the mixture where the enzymatic reaction occurs (mL), $V_{Nessler}$ is the total volume of the mixture for quantification of ammonia with Nessler (mL), V_T is the volume of V_R transferred to the tube with Nessler and distilled water (mL), t_R is the Nessler's reaction time (min) and V_E is the total volume of L-ASNase sample (mL) introduced for the enzymatic reaction.

2.6. L-Asparaginase specific activity quantification

The total protein concentration was determined by measuring the absorbance at 280 nm of the solution containing L-ASNase. This method is based on the inherent absorbance of UV light by the aromatic amino acids tryptophan and tyrosine, as well as by cystine (disulfide-bonded cysteine residues) in proteins¹³⁷. The measured absorbance of a protein sample solution is used to calculate the protein concentration by comparison with a calibration curve (*cf.* Supporting Information Figure S3) previously prepared from measurements with standard protein solutions, in this case bovine serum albumin (BSA). Therefore, with the total protein and the enzymatic activity previously obtained, it is possible to calculate the specific activity using the **Equation 4**.

$$L - ASNase Specific activity \left(\frac{U}{mg}\right) = \frac{L - ASNase enzymatic activity \left(\frac{U}{mL}\right)}{Total \ protein \ (mg)}$$
(4)

2.7. Determination of L-Asparaginase purity by Size-exclusion HPLC

To determine the L-ASNase purity in the extract size-exclusion high-performance liquid chromatography (SE-HPLC) was applied. A phosphate buffer solution containing NaCl was used as mobile phase and it was prepared using 47 mL of a Solution A (27.8 g of NaH₂PO₄), 203 mL of a Solution B (53.65 g Na₂HPO₄•7H₂O) and 17.5 g of NaCl. Each sample with a total protein concentration of 3 mg/mL (previously determined UV-Vis spectroscopy) was diluted 1:9 (v/v) ratio in the phosphate buffer and then injected on a *Chromaster HPLC system (VWR Hitachi)*. The SE-HPLC was performed on an analytical column *Shodex Protein KW-802.5* (8 mm x 300 mm). The mobile phase, a 50 mM phosphate buffer + NaCl 0.3 M, ran isocratically with a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min and the injection volume was 25 μ L. The column oven and autosampler temperatures were kept at 40 °C and at 10 °C, respectively. The wavelength was set at 280 nm using a DAD detector. The obtained chromatograms were treated and analysed using the PeakFit version 4 software.

The L-ASNase purity was calculated based on **Equation 5.** The enzyme purity (% L-ASNase Purity) was determined by the ratio between the peak area of L-ASNase ($A_{L-Asparaginase}$) and the total area of all peaks of the chromatogram (A_{Total}), corresponding to other proteins produced during the fermentation process.

$$\%L - ASNase Purity = \frac{A_{L-Asparaginase}}{A_{Total}} \times 100$$
⁽⁵⁾

2.8. Determination of fermentation protein extracts profile by SDS-PAGE

The proteins profile of the obtained extracts was determined by sodium dodecyl sulphate–polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE). The samples with a total protein concentration of 3 mg/mL (previously determined UV-Vis spectroscopy) were diluted at a 1:1 (v/v) ratio in a sample buffer composed by 2.5 mL of 0.5 M Tris-HCl pH 6.8, 4.0 mL of 10 % (m/v) SDS solution, 2.0 mg of bromophenol blue, 2.0 mL of glycerol and 310 mg of DTT. After this dilution, the samples were heated for 5 min at 95 °C, to break up the quaternary structure and deconstruct part of the tertiary structure by reducing the disulfide bonds and denaturing the proteins. The diluted samples were loaded and run on a polyacrylamide gel (stacking: 4 % and resolving: 20 %). To stain the proteins the

gels were impregnated with BlueSafe and stirred in an orbital shaker at 50 rpm for 40 minutes at room temperature. GRS Protein Marker MultiColour (grisp Research Solutions) was used as molecular weight standards while lyophilized and purified L-ASNase from *E. coli* (P1321-10000; 10 000 IU) was used as a pure L-ASNase standard.

3.Results and discussion

3.1. Optimization of L-Asparaginase activity quantification

Among all the different reaction times, 30 min showed to be the optimal period time (**Figure 5**), revealing almost the double of the activity when comparing with the samples that reacted for 90 and 165 min. Concerning the L-Asparagine volume (L-Asparagine, 50 mM in phosphate buffer pH 8.6), the optimal volume was 0.05 mL, once higher volumes of the substrate will lead to the formation of a precipitate in the sample, when Nessler's reagent is added in more advanced phases of the quantification process. Finally, the optimal volume of Nessler's reagent was 0.25 mL since higher volumes will lead to a precipitation of the reagent (**Figure 6**).



Figure 5. L-Asparaginase activity (L-ASNase activity (U/mL)) of fermentation extracts incubated with different periods of times using a total volume of L-Asparagine and Nessler's reagent of 0.05 and 0.25 mL, respectively.



Figure 6. Macroscopic aspect of Nessler's reaction: Falcon tube on the left represents the samples treated with 0.5 and 1 mL of Nessler's reagent, which lead to its precipitation; falcon tube on the right represents the sample treated with 0.25 mL of Nessler's reagent, with no precipitated formed.

3.2. Optimization of L-Asparaginase production

The recombinant bacteria (*Bacillus subtilis*) used in this study was kindly provided by the Department of Bioprocesses and Biotechnology, School of Pharmaceutical Sciences, São Paulo State University – UNESP Brazil. Moreover, the primary fermentation conditions adopted were based on Professor Valéria Santos-Ebinuma's reports. Before the optimization of L-ASNase production, and with the purpose of future comparations, the pH value and optical density (OD) were monitored during the fermentation process applying the primary conditions (fermentation at 30°C during 24h and using 0.5% (v/v) of xylose as the inductor for L-ASNase production).

3.2.1. Monitoring the pH in the fermentation process

pH monitoring was used to study the fluctuation of pH during the fermentation process and to understand if there are compounds being produced and exported to the extracellular medium influencing the pH. In Figure 7 is displayed the graphic representation of the pH in function of time (h). This graphic representation allows us to conclude that the pH during the experiment slightly varied between 6.51 and 6.98, with the highest value of pH being 6.98, corresponding to the moment of the L-ASNase production using an aqueous solution of xylose. Moreover, the constant pH during the fermentation suggests the absence of compounds production to the extracellular medium that affect the pH medium. According to the literature, pH is a parameter which is optimized for the production of L-ASNase, varying from research to research in order to evaluate the final product^{61,138–141}. Patro produced an L-ASNase from *Penicillium sp.* using a submerged fermentation, obtaining a maximum activity of 35.882 IU/mL at pH 7, which is quite similar to the pH of the fermentation process of this study 61 . Mihooliya et al. also produced a recombinant L-ASNase from E. coli, showing a maximum activity of 45.65 IU/mL at pH 7, which is in line with the earlier findings¹⁴⁰. Contrarly, Kumar et al. reviewed the production and evaluation of L-ASNase obtained from B. subtilis, obtaining a maximum activity of the enzyme when the production medium was at pH 5¹⁴¹.



Figure 7. pH values of the fermentation process for the production of L-Asparaginase by B. subtilis.

3.2.2. Quantification of cell concentration

OD measurements were used to estimate the growth and metabolic activity of the bacterial cells kindly supplied by UNESP. The graphic representation of the OD in function of time (h) can be observed at supporting information (Figure S4). In order to quantify the cell concentration from the culture medium, the dry weight of the culture was calculated. The liquid culture was dried out and the amount of microbial mass was weighed on a scale, achieving a value of 0,583 g/L. Besides this, with the calibration curve made from the different dilutions of the fermentation medium it was possible to calculate the biomass concentration (g/L) along the fermentation process. From **Figure 8**, we can detect two different growing phases based on the biomass concentration during the experience. The first one until 10h of monitoring, classified as exponential phase in which there is a large increase in the biomass concentration, since the microorganism is perfectly adapted to the culture medium. After 10h of monitoring, a stabilization of the biomass is observed, this is, the microorganism consumed all the culture medium, reaching a stationary phase where there is no more increase of the biomass.



Figure 8. Biomass concentration during the fermentation process.

Besides this, a biomass growth curve was made which allowed to identify the exponential phase until 10h of monitoring, which goes in line **Figure 8.** Additionally, a stationary is observed after 10h of monitoring, where Ln values of biomass concentration remain almost constant due to the exhaustion of some compounds of the culture medium, such as carbon source, as shown in **Figure 9.** It was also possible to calculate the specific growth rate from **Figure 9** with a linear regression of the values corresponding to the exponencial phase (*cf.* Supporting Information Figure S5), obtaining a value of 0,3068 h⁻¹.



Figure 9. Ln values of biomass concentration during the fermentation process.

3.2.3. Effect of inductor's concentration in L-ASNase production

The fermentation process can be affected by several parameters, namely temperature, incubation time, agitation speed, pH, percentage of moisture, culture medium, type of inductor and its concentration. In order to optimize the L-ASNase production, the effect of inductor's concentration was firstly evaluated, using different concentrations of xylose ranging between 0.5-5% (v/v) and maintaining constant the remaining operational parameters, namely temperature, incubation time, agitation speed and culture medium. The L-ASNase production was monitored through the determination of the enzymatic activity (U/mL), L-ASNase specific activity (U/mg) and L-ASNase purity (%) (SE-HPLC analysis) in the different cell extracts. Based on Figure 10, it is possible to conclude that the induction of L-ASNase production with 3% of xylose is the optimum concentration to be used, leading to a higher L-ASNase activity and L-ASNase specific activity. In fact, as we increased the concentration of xylose, the enzymatic activity grows until a maximum of 0.756 U/mL for 3% of xylose, followed by a decrease to 0.415 U/mL corresponding to the concentration of 5% of inductor. Moreover, 1% and 2% of inductor's concentration revealed a quite similar enzymatic activity, while for the lowest concentration of inductor, a value of 0.269 U/mL of enzymatic activity was obtained. Moorthy et al., produced L-ASNase from B. subtilis DKMBT 10, and reported a maximum activity of 0.26 U/mL when glucose was the carbon source¹⁴². Comparing this work with the present results, it is possible to conclude that a higher enzymatic activity was obtained with B. subtilis $\Delta 6$ genetically modified with the ansB gene from A. fischeri. This divergency on the enzymatic activity could be due to the different strain of B. subtilis used or due to the different volumes used for the quantification using Nessler's reagent. In another study, Makky et al., using the KK2S4 strain reported a maximum L-ASNase activity of 0.460 U/mL applying sodium nitrate as a inductor¹⁴³. On a similar study by Jia et al., where B. subtilis was transformed using a gene that encodes for L-ASNase (ansZ), a value of 9.98 U/mL of enzymatic activity was obtained for the recombinant enzyme, which is significantly higher than the one from the gene's origin and from the present work ¹⁴⁴. Feng et al. on an analogous work, reported a L-ASNase from B. subtilis WB600 with genes from B. subtilis 168 with an enhanced enzymatic activity of 407.60 U/mL¹⁴⁵. This superior activity compared with the one achieved on this work may be due to the combined strategy adopted, where plasmids expressing L-ASNase with different signal peptides were used¹⁴⁵. Besides this, from Figure 10 it is

possible to conclude that the maximum specific activity obtained was 0.011 U/mg for the samples treated with 3% of xylose, indicating the presence of a low content of other proteins, this is, the sample is hardly pure. Moorthy et al., reported a L-ASNase from the crude extract with a specific activity of 0.1 U/mg, however, after the purification steps, which included precipitation with ammonium sulphate and dialysis and ion exchange chromatography, obtained an enzyme with a specific activity of 1.120 U/mg¹⁴². Studies by Makky et al., revealed a L-ASNase with a maximum specific activity of 0.504 U/mg and 0.157 U/mg when treated at pH 5 and using lactose as a carbon source, respectively¹⁴³.



Figure 10. Effect of inductor's concentration (xylose) in the L-Asparaginase production at 30°C during 24h: L-ASNase activity (U/mL) and L-ASNase specific activity (U/mg) represented by blue bars and orange line, respectively.

After quantification of enzyme activity and specific activity, the L-ASNase purity in the extracts from fermentations with different inductor's concentration, was determined by SE-HPLC analysis (**Figure 11** and **Table 10**). Besides this, the protein profile of the extracts was investigated by SDS-PAGE to observe the proteins profile and compare with the SE-HPLC chromatograms (**Figure 12**). From the chromatograms below (**Figure 11**), it is possible to observe two peaks between 10 and 15 min in all samples, except in L-ASNase standard produced by *E. coli*, which correspond to other proteins produced during the fermentation. Besides this, around the 16th min we can observe the peak of the commercial L-ASNase, thus, it is possible to conclude that the samples treated with 1% and 2% of xylose reveal a higher peak when compared with others, which may indicate an higher production of L-ASNase. However, associated with this higher peak at 16th min in these samples, there is also higher peaks at different times, which affects L-ASNase

purity. The samples treated with 0.5%, 3% and 5% of xylose reveal a 2-3 minutes deviation for the L-ASNase peak when compared to the commercial L-ASNase. Additionally, these last two samples, as well as the sample treated with 2% of xylose, have smaller peaks at other times, which may indicate that they could have a higher purity.



Figure 11. SE-HPLC chromatograms of extracts obtained after the fermentation process with different inductor's concentration and cellular lysis.

From **Table 10**, it is possible to conclude about the L-ASNase purity depending on the inductor's concentration used. In fact, with a concentration of 5% (v/v) of xylose, a higher L-ASNase purity is achieved, followed by the fermentations where a 1; 3; 2; 0,5 % (v/v) of xylose was applied. These results are not in agreement with the values of L-ASNase activity and specific activity from **Figure 10**, apart from the fermentation where a 0,5 % (v/v) of xylose was used (lower purity may correspond to a lower quantity of L-ASNase and therefore a lower specific activity), and we can conclude that probably some of the L-ASNase produced doesn't have any catalytic active. However, the higher purity obtained by the extract with a concentration of 5% (v/v) could be explained by the inferior production of proteins, which can be observed in **Figure 11**.

%Xylose	Purity (%)
0,5%	15.42
1%	23.97
2%	18.99
3%	21.97
5%	28.41

Table 10. Effect of inductor's concentration (xylose) in the purity of L-Asparaginase.

SDS-PAGE gel and the protein profile of the fermentation extracts with different concentrations of xylose were investigated and are depicted in **Figure 12**. The results demonstrated the presence of L-ASNase (a band between 45 and 37 kDa) as well as the presence of other proteins, which corroborate the previous results from the chromatograms of **Figure 11** and the purity from the **Table 10**. The commercial enzyme from *E. coli* (lane 2) showed a single band indicating a pure standard as expected. Usually, L-ASNase is known as a tetramer protein molecule, this is, having four protein subunits³⁶. However, as reducing conditions were applied to perform the SDS-PAGE, only a single band corresponding to L-ASNase is noticed. Moreover, in every extract (lane 2 to lane 7) we can observe three bands in SDS-PAGE at approximately 37 kDa (L-ASNase), 60 kDa and 180 kDa. The presence of these three bands are in accordance with **Figure 11**, where 3 main peaks are in every chromatogram.



Figure 12. SDS-PAGE loaded with 1.5 μg of protein stained with Blue Safe.Lane 1: Protein marker; Lane 2: Commercial L-ASNase from *E. coli*; Lane 3: L-ASNase fermentation extract induced with 0,5% (v/v) of xylose; Lane 4: L-ASNase fermentation extract induced with 1% (v/v) of xylose; Lane 5: L-ASNase fermentation extract induced with 2% (v/v) of xylose; Lane 6: L-ASNase fermentation extract induced with 3% (v/v) of xylose; Lane 7: L-ASNase fermentation extract induced with 5% (v/v) of xylose.

3.2.4. Effect of temperature in L-ASNase production

Based on the previous results, where the concentration of inducer was tested, the best values for both enzyme and specific activity were obtained with 3% (v/v) of xylose. Beyond the effect of xylose concentration in the L-ASNase production, the temperature of fermentation after the induction step was also studied to optimize the production of L-ASNase. In this way, fermentation temperatures after induction between 25 and 40°C were evaluated. In these assays, a 3% (v/v) of xylose to induce the L-ASNase production was applied according to the explanation given above. The L-ASNase activity (U/mL) and specific activity (U/mg) depending on the fermentation temperature are displayed on Figure 13. From the different temperatures investigated the fermentation at 30°C revealed to be the optimal temperature after the induction for the L-ASNase production, reporting the highest enzymatic activity of 0,756 U/mL. Besides this, a slight difference of the L-ASNase activity between the samples treated at 30°C and 35°C is observed. Still, when applying a temperature of 40°C leads to a loss of the enzymatic activity of more than 50%. The optimal fermentation temperature obtained in this work is in line with the earlier findings by Kumar et al., that reported a L-ASNase production with the same optimal temperature using *B. subtilis*¹⁴¹. However, studies by Chityala et al., demonstrated an ideal temperature of 37°C, achieving an L-ASNase with a maximum enzymatic activity of 55 U/mL¹⁴⁶. Similarly, Shukla and Mandal, revealed an optimum production of L-ASNase with an activity of 18.4 U/mL after 48h of incubation at 37°C, like Hussein et al., with an optimal temperature for L-ASNase production by B. subtilis mutant B1U1 at 37°C, reporting an enzyme with an specific activity of 6 U/mg^{138,147}. Jia et al., also demonstrated an optimal temperature for cultivation of 37°C with a specific activity of 23.85 U/mg, using *B. subtilis*¹⁴⁴. On the other hand, Erva et al., optimized the production of L-ASNase from B. subtilis VUVD001, achieving a 2.88 U/mL with an ideal temperature of 49.9 °C¹⁴⁸. Regarding the L-ASNase specific activity, higher values are attained in the fermentation occurred at 40°C (0,013 U/mg), and similar values are achieved for the fermentations at 25 and 30°C (0.010 U/mg and 0,011 U/mg). Although the L-ASNase activity is lower at 40°C, the absence of other proteins leads to an increase in the L-ASNase specific activity.



Figure 13. Effect of fermentation temperatures after induction in the L-Asparaginase production using 3% (v/v) of xylose during 24h: enzymatic activity (U/mL) and specific activity (U/mg) of L-Asparaginase are represented by blue bars and orange line, respectively.

The different fermentation extracts were also analyzed by SE-HPLC was used in order to determine the L-ASNase purity (Figure 14 and Table 11). From Figure 14, we can conclude that the fermentation at 35°C after induction discloses the highest peak around the 16th min, this is, the time that matches with the commercial L-ASNase peak, which may indicate a higher production of L-ASNase when compared with other extracts. Nevertheless, the sample treated at 30°C reveals a peak, slightly delayed when compared with the previous sample, which correspond also to L-ASNase, and a high production of L-ASNase. Still, this last sample has smaller peaks along the chromatogram, which suggests greater purity. In fact, from Table 11, it is possible to conclude that the fermentation at 30°C lead to a high L-ASNase purity (21.97%). Regarding the extracts from fermentations at 25 and 40°C, both samples present smalls peaks at different times, including the peak corresponding to L-ASNase, indicating that these temperatures are not the ideal for the production of L-ASNase by B. subtilis, and lower L-ASNase purity values were attained (13.96 and 15.33%). These results are in agreement with the data present in Figure 13, with fermentations at 30 and 40°C leading to a high and low L-ASNase activity, respectively. These results support the report from Kumar et al., where a L-ASNase was produced from the same microorganism, with the maximum activity being achieved at an optimal temperature of $30^{\circ}C^{141}$.



Figure 14. SE-HPLC chromatograms of extracts obtained after the fermentation process at different temperatures and cellular lysis.

 Table 11. Effect of fermentation temperature after induction in the L-Asparaginase production using 3% (v/v) of xylose during 24h.

Temperature (°C)	Purity (%)
25	13.96
30	21.97
35	16.55
40	15.33

The protein profile of L-ASNase extracts is depicted in the SDS-PAGE gel shown in **Figure 15**. The results proved the presence of L-ASNase as well as other proteins in most of the extracts, validating the results from **Figure 14** and the purity values from the **Table 11**. From **Figure 15**, it is possible to observe the presence of a very clear band around 37 kDa on the extract treated at 25°C (lane 3), corresponding to L-ASNase. This clearness of the band could be explained by the low concentration of the sample. Besides this, comparing to the samples treated at 30°C and 35°C, lane 4 and 5, respectively, it is possible to notice more intense bands on the extract treated at higher temperature (35°C), which corroborates the data from **Figure 14**, since this last sample has higher peaks at different times and consequently more production of proteins and less purity. Regarding the sample treated at 40°C, we can perceive the more intense bands between 63 kDa and 75 kDa and the absence of the band corresponding to L-ASNase at 37 kDa. This intensity

of bands goes in line with the chromatogram from **Figure 14** once the higher peaks correspond to other proteins instead of L-ASNase.



Figure 15. SDS-PAGE loaded with 1,5 μg of protein stained with Blue Safe.Lane 1: Protein marker; Lane 2: Commercial L-ASNase from *E. coli*; Lane 3: L-ASNase fermentation extract treated at 25°C after induction; Lane 4:L-ASNase fermentation extract treated at 30°C after induction; Lane 5:L-ASNase fermentation extract treated at 35°C after induction; Lane 6: L-ASNase fermentation extract treated at 40°C.

3.2.5. Effect of incubation time in L-ASNase production

Taking in account the results from the previous section, we can conclude that the best results for enzymatic activity and purity were achieved at a temperature of 30°C after induction. Apart from the effect of inductor's concentration and temperature in the L-ASNase production, the incubation time of fermentation was another factor that was studied to optimize the production of L-ASNase. Therefore, incubation periods between 8 and 36h were tested. In these trials, a 3% of xylose to induce the L-ASNase production and a temperature of 30°C after the step of induction were applied, since the previous data revealed this concentration and temperature as optimum. The L-ASNase activity (U/mL) and specific activity (U/mg) of L-ASNase depending on the incubation periods are exhibited on Figure 16. Among the different incubation periods investigated, the fermentation that lasted 24h revealed to be the optimal period for the L-ASNase production, reporting the highest enzymatic activity of 0,756 U/mL. Aside from this, a slight difference of the L-ASNase activity between the samples with an incubation time of 24h and 36h is detected. However, when the fermentation process took 8, 12 or 18h, the enzymatic activity dropped more than 50%. In fact, the sample with the shortest incubation time registered the smallest enzymatic activity. Between these three last extracts, the one which the fermentation process took 18h reported a maximum activity of 0,326 U/mL. The optimal incubation time in this work is in line with the earlier findings by Hussein et al., that reported an optimal period of fermentation of 24h, achieving an L-ASNase with a specific activity of 6 U/mg from a *B. subtilis* mutant isolate¹⁴⁷. This high value of specific activity compared with the one obtained on this work may be due to the lack of other proteins in solution once this enzyme was produced extracellularly. Similarly, Moorthy et al., demonstrate that using glucose as carbon source in a 24h fermentation process, a L-ASNase from B. subtilis DKMBT10 was produced with an activity of 0.26 U/mL¹⁴². This value of activity compared with the one obtained on this work for the same incubation period, suggests that a higher yield was achieved on the present work. On the other hand, Li et al. described the production of a L-ASNase from B. subtilis with an enzymatic activity of 5321 U/mL, after 42h of fermentation¹⁴⁹. Shukla and Mandal also reported the L-ASNase production from B. subtilis with a maximum activity of 18.4 U/mL after 48h of incubation¹³⁸. This higher value compared with the one obtained on this work may be explained by the different type of fermentation used on the work from the previous authors¹³⁸.



Figure 16. Effect of fermentation time in the L-Asparaginase production using 3% (v/v) of xylose with an incubation temperature of 30°C: enzymatic activity (U/mL) and specific activity (U/mg) of L-Asparaginase are represented by blue bars and orange line, respectively.

Towards the calculation of L-ASNase purity, all fermentation extracts were analysed by SE-HPLC (**Figure 17 and Table 12**). **Figure 17** showed that the extract with the fermentation period of 36h has the highest peak around the time corresponding to L-ASNase peak and consequently the higher value of L-ASNase purity (**Table 12**). This result corroborates the data of **Figure 16**, as it is the sample with the highest specific activity (0.133 U/mg). Regarding the extract from the fermentation during 24 h, it is possible to conclude that it has the second highest peak around the 16th min (peak corresponding to L-ASNase), as well as other peaks along the chromatogram, which makes it less pure (21.97%) when comparing with the previous one. The remaining fermentation extracts with fermentation periods of 8, 12 and 18h reveal a small production of L-ASNase, as we can see from the small peaks on **Figure 17**, which goes in line with the low enzymatic activity from **Figure 16**. Moreover, the fermentation during 18h, has higher peaks corresponding to other proteins when comparing with the peak around the 16th min, explaining the low L-ASNase specific activity in the comparison with other extracts from **Figure 16**.



Figure 17. SE-HPLC chromatogram of extracts obtained after the fermentation with different incubation periods and cellular lysis.

Fermentation time (h)	Purity (%)
8	8.35
12	3.03
18	12.3
24	22.0
36	28.6

Table 12. Effect of fermentation time after induction in the L-Asparaginase production using 3% of xylose at 30°C.

According to the SDS-PAGE depicted in **Figure 18**, we can notice the presence of contaminant proteins besides the L-ASNase, especially in the samples with higher enzymatic activity, this is, the ones with incubation periods of 24 and 36h. In fact, the default of intense bands on lane 3, 4 and 5 suggests the use of a minor concentration as well as the limited production of proteins, which corroborates with the small peaks of the extracts with fermentation times of 8, 12 and 18h from **Figure 17**. Nonetheless, it is possible to see a more intense band in lane 4 (fermentation during 18h) around 37 kDa (L-ASNase band), when comparing with extracts with shorter fermentation times, which could be explained by the higher enzymatic and peaks, from **Figure 16** and **Figure 17**, respectively. Besides this, the presence of bands around 180 kDa and 65 kDA, reveal the presence of other proteins, which goes in line with the peaks obtained on the chromatogram from **Figure 17**. Also, the more intense bands around 48 kDA on lane 7, comparing with lane 6, verify the higher peaks along the chromatogram from above (**Figure 17**).



Figure 18. SDS-PAGE loaded with 1,5 ug of protein stained with Blue Safe. Lane 1: Protein marker; Lane 2: Commercial L-ASNase from *E. coli*; Lane 3: L-ASNase fermentation extract with an incubation period of 8h; Lane 4: L-ASNase fermentation extract with an incubation period of 12h; Lane 5: L-ASNase fermentation extract with an incubation period of 18h; Lane 6: L-ASNase fermentation extract with an incubation period of 24h; Lane 7: L-ASNase fermentation extract with an incubation period of 36h.

Based on the results obtained on this section, we can conclude that an incubation period of less than 24h is not ideal for the production of L-ASNase. Regarding the samples with an incubation period of 24 and 36h, both showed to be promising for the production of L-ASNase, achieving values of purity above 20 %. Furthermore, besides the higher enzymatic activity obtained with the extract with a fermentation time of 24h, the sample treated for 36h revealed a higher specific activity, which goes in line with its higher purity.

4. Final remarks and future work

Currently, L-ASNase is widely used in the treatment of different types of lymphoid malignancies due to its anti-cancerous effect, which leads to a great requirement of this protein. In fact, the microorganisms associated with the production of this enzyme are *E. coli* and *Erwinia sp.*, which are also linked to low yields and low immunogenicity, making of big interest the search for a new and better producing source.

In conclusion, the present study confirms that the genetically modified B. subtilis used shows the capacity to produce L-ASNase. Since the main aim of this work was the optimization of the production of this enzyme by the B. subtilis, several factors were optimized such as inductor's concentration, temperature after induction and incubation times, which allowed to obtain an enzyme with higher enzymatic activity in comparison with several current reports. In fact, with all these parameters optimized, this is, an induction with 3 % (v/v) of xylose at 30°C for 24h, it was possible to produce a L-ASNase with an enzymatic and specific activity of 0,756 U/mL and 0.010 U/mg, respectively, and a purity of 21.97 %. Still, when comparing the specific activity obtained on this work with the ones reported on the literature, it was concluded that the samples have a low degree of purity. Therefore, the study of other fermentation's parameters such as agitation speed, culture medium, type of inductor and pH should be consider for future works with the purpose of obtaining a higher yield on the process as well as a L-ASNase with higher enzymatic activity. Besides this, in order to increase the specific activity, purification steps should be taken in account such as extraction and precipitation, solubilization, ultracentrifugation or chromatographic methods.

5.References
- Jozala, A. F.; Geraldes, D. C.; Tundisi, L. L.; Feitosa, V. de A.; Breyer, C. A.; Cardoso, S. L.; Mazzola, P. G.; de Oliveira-Nascimento, L.; Rangel-Yagui, C. de O.; Magalhães, P. de O.; et al. Biopharmaceuticals from Microorganisms: From Production to Purification. *Brazilian J. Microbiol.* 2016, 47, 51–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bjm.2016.10.007.
- Panke, S.; Wubbolts, M. G. Enzyme Technology and Bioprocess Engineering. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 2002, *13* (2), 111–116. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0958-1669(02)00302-6.
- (3) Valderrama-Rincon, J. D.; Fisher, A. C.; Merritt, J. H.; Fan, Y. Y.; Reading, C. A.; Chhiba, K.; Heiss, C.; Azadi, P.; Aebi, M.; DeLisa, M. P. An Engineered Eukaryotic Protein Glycosylation Pathway in Escherichia Coli. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 2012, *8* (5), 434–436. https://doi.org/10.1038/nchembio.921.
- Rodríguez, V.; Asenjo, J. A.; Andrews, B. A. Design and Implementation of a High Yield Production System for Recombinant Expression of Peptides. *Microb. Cell Fact.* 2014, *13* (1), 1– 10. https://doi.org/10.1186/1475-2859-13-65.
- (5) Sekhon, B. S. Biopharmaceuticals: An Overview. *Thai J. Pharm. Sci.* 2010, 34 (1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-017-0926-2_1.
- (6) Ade, N.; Koirala, Y.; Mannan, M. S. Towards an Inherently Safer Bioprocessing Industry: A Review. J. Loss Prev. Process Ind. 2019, 60, 125–132. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jlp.2019.04.015.
- Batool, T.; Makky, E. A.; Jalal, M.; Yusoff, M. M. A Comprehensive Review on L-Asparaginase and Its Applications. *Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol.* 2016, *178* (5), 900–923. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12010-015-1917-3.
- (8) Kidd, J. G. Regression of Transplanted Lymphomas Induced in Vivo by Means of Normal Guinea Pig Serum. I. Course of Transplanted Cancers of Various Kinds in Mice and Rats given Guinea Pig Serum, Horse Serum, or Rabbit Serum. *J. Exp. Med.* **1953**, *98* (6), 565–582. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.98.6.565.
- (9) Vala, A. K.; Sachaniya, B.; Dudhagara, D.; Panseriya, H. Z.; Gosai, H.; Rawal, R.; Dave, B. P. Characterization of L-Asparaginase from Marine-Derived Aspergillus Niger AKV-MKBU, Its Antiproliferative Activity and Bench Scale Production Using Industrial Waste. *Int. J. Biol. Macromol.* 2018, *108*, 41–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2017.11.114.
- (10) Husain, I.; Sharma, A.; Kumar, S.; Malik, F. Purification and Characterization of Glutaminase Free Asparaginase from Pseudomonas Otitidis: Induce Apoptosis in Human Leukemia MOLT-4 Cells. *Biochimie* **2016**, *121*, 38–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biochi.2015.11.012.
- (11) Zuo, S.; Xue, D.; Zhang, T.; Jiang, B.; Mu, W. Biochemical Characterization of an Extremely Thermostable L-Asparaginase from Thermococcus Gammatolerans EJ3. *J. Mol. Catal. B Enzym.* 2014, *109*, 122–129. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcatb.2014.08.021.

- Meena, B.; Anburajan, L.; Vinithkumar, N. V.; Shridhar, D.; Raghavan, R. V.; Dharani, G.;
 Kirubagaran, R. Molecular Expression of L-Asparaginase Gene from Nocardiopsis Alba NIOT-VKMA08 in Escherichia Coli: A Prospective Recombinant Enzyme for Leukaemia
 Chemotherapy. *Gene* 2016, *590* (2), 220–226. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gene.2016.05.003.
- Whitecar, J. P.; Bodey, G. P.; Harris, J. E.; Freireich, E. J. L-Asparaginase. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 1970, 282 (13), 732–734. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM197003262821307.
- Vimal, A.; Kumar, A. Biotechnological Production and Practical Application of L-Asparaginase Enzyme. *Biotechnol. Genet. Eng. Rev.* 2017, *33* (1), 40–61. https://doi.org/10.1080/02648725.2017.1357294.
- (15) Harwood, C. R. Bacillus Subtillis and Its Relatives: Molecular Biological and Industrial Workhorses. *Trends Biotechnol.* 1992.
- Lopez, D.; Vlamakis, H.; Kolter, R. Generation of Multiple Cell Types in Bacillus Subtilis. *FEMS Microbiol. Rev.* 2009, 33 (1), 152–163. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6976.2008.00148.x.
- (17) Öztürk, S.; Çalik, P.; Özdamar, T. H. Fed-Batch Biomolecule Production by Bacillus Subtilis: A State of the Art Review. *Trends Biotechnol.* 2016, *34* (4), 329–345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tibtech.2015.12.008.
- (18) Dijl, J. M. Van; Hecker, M. Bacillus Subtilis : From Soil Bacterium to Super- Secreting Cell Factory. *Microb. Cell Fact.* 2013, 1–6.
- (19) Alrumman, S. A.; Mostafa, Y. S.; Al-izran, K. A.; Alfaifi, M. Y.; Taha, T. H.; Elbehairi, S. E. Production and Anticancer Activity of an L-Asparaginase from Bacillus Licheniformis Isolated from the Red Sea, Saudi Arabia. *Sci. Rep.* **2019**, *9* (1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-40512-x.
- (20) Jimat, D. N.; Mohamed, I. B. F.; Azmi, A. S.; Jamal, P. Purification and Partial Characterization of L-Asparaginase Enzyme Produced by Newly Isolated Bacillus Sp. *IIUM Eng. J.* 2017, *18* (2), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.31436/iiumej.v18i2.654.
- (21) Borek, D.; Jaskólski, M. Sequence Analysis of Enzymes with Asparaginase Activity. Acta Biochim. Pol. 2001, 48 (4), 893–902.
- (22) Michalska, K.; Jaskolski, M. Structural Aspects of L-Asparaginases, Their Friends and Relations. *Acta Biochim. Pol.* 2006, *53* (4), 627–640.
- Izadpanah, F.; Homaei, A.; Fernandes, P.; Javadpour, S. Marine Microbial L-Asparaginase: Biochemistry, Molecular Approaches and Applications in Tumor Therapy and in Food Industry. *Microbiol. Res.* 2018, 208 (January), 99–112. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micres.2018.01.011.
- (24) Sun, Z.; Qin, R.; Li, D.; Ji, K.; Wang, T.; Cui, Z.; Huang, Y. A Novel Bacterial Type II L-Asparaginase and Evaluation of Its Enzymatic Acrylamide Reduction in French Fries. *Int. J. Biol. Macromol.* 2016, 92, 232–239. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2016.07.031.

- (25) Ebrahiminezhad, A.; Rasoul-Amini, S.; Ghasemi, Y. L-Asparaginase Production by Moderate Halophilic Bacteria Isolated from Maharloo Salt Lake. *Indian J. Microbiol.* 2011, *51* (3), 307– 311. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12088-011-0158-6.
- Fisher, S. H.; Wray, L. V. Bacillus Subtilis 168 Contains Two Differentially Regulated Genes Encoding L-Asparaginase. *J. Bacteriol.* 2002, *184* (8), 2148–2154. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.184.8.2148-2154.2002.
- (27) Yano, S.; Minato, R.; Thongsanit, J.; Tachiki, T.; Wakayama, M. Overexpression of Type I L-Asparaginase of Bacillus Subtilis in Escherichia Coli, Rapid Purification and Characterisation of Recombinant Type I L-Asparaginase. *Ann. Microbiol.* **2008**, *58* (4), 711–716. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF03175579.
- Heeschen, V.; Matlok, J.; Schrader, S.; Rudolph, H. Asparagine Catabolism in Bryophytes: Purification and Characterization of Two L-Asparaginase Isoforms from Sphagnum Fallax. *Physiol. Plant.* 1996, 97 (2), 402–410. https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1399-3054.1996.970227.x.
- (29) Lea, P. J.; Festenstein, G. N.; Hughes, J. S.; Miflin, B. J. An Immunological and Enzymological Survey of Asparaginase in Seeds of Lupinus. *Phytochemistry* **1984**, *23* (3), 511–514. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0031-9422(00)80369-6.
- (30) Chagas, E. P.; Sodek, L. Purification and Properties of Asparaginase from the Testa of Immature Seeds of Pea (Pisum Sativum L.). *Braz. arch. biol. technol.* 2001, 44, 239–245.
- (31) Shi, R.; Liu, Y.; Mu, Q.; Jiang, Z.; Yang, S. Biochemical Characterization of a Novel L-Asparaginase from Paenibacillus Barengoltzii Being Suitable for Acrylamide Reduction in Potato Chips and Mooncakes. *Int. J. Biol. Macromol.* **2017**, *96*, 93–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2016.11.115.
- (32) Huerta-Zepeda, A.; Ortuño, L.; Du Pont, G.; Durán, S.; Lloret, A.; Merchant-Larios, H.; Calderón, J. Isolation and Characterization of Rhizobium Etli Mutants Altered in Degradation of Asparagine. J. Bacteriol. 1997, 179 (6), 2068–2072. https://doi.org/10.1128/jb.179.6.2068-2072.1997.
- (33) Angélica, M. E.; Evangelista-Martínez, Z.; González-Mondragón, E. G.; Calderón-Flores, A.; Arreguín, R.; Pérez-Rueda, E.; Huerta-Saquero, A. Biochemical Characterization of Recombinant L-Asparaginase (AnsA) from Rhizobium Etli, a Member of an Increasing Rhizobial-Type Family of L-Asparaginases. *J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* **2012**, *22* (3), 292–300. https://doi.org/10.4014/jmb.1107.07047.
- (34) Aghaiypour, K.; Wlodawer, A.; Lubkowski, J. Structural Basis for the Activity and Substrate Specificity of Erwinia Chrysanthemi L-Asparaginase, *Biochemistry* 2001, 40 (19), 5655–5664. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi0029595.
- (35) Swain, A. L.; Jaskolski, M.; Housset, D.; Rao, J. K. M.; Wlodawer, A. Crystal Structure of Escherichia Coli L-Asparaginase, an Enzyme Used in Cancer Therapy. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.*

S. A. 1993, 90 (4), 1474-1478. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.90.4.1474.

- (36) Kozak, M.; Jurga, S. A Comparison between the Crystal and Solution Structures of Escherichia Coli Asparaginase II. 2002, 49 (2).
- (37) Müller, H. J.; Boos, J. Use of L-Asparaginase in Childhood All. *Crit. Rev. Oncol. Hematol.* 1998, 28 (2), 97–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1040-8428(98)00015-8.
- (38) Pui, C.-H.; Liu, Y.; Relling, M. V. How to Solve the Problem of Hypersensitivity to Asparaginase? *Pediatr. Blood Cancer* **2018**, 65 (3). https://doi.org/10.1002/pbc.26884.
- (39) Yoshimoto, T.; Nishimura, H.; Saito, Y.; Sakurai, K.; Kamisaki, Y.; Wada, H.; Sako, M.; Tsujino,
 G.; Inada, Y. Characterization of Polyethylene Glycol-Modified L-Asparaginase from Escherichia
 Coli and Its Application to Therapy of Leukemia. *Jpn. J. Cancer Res.* 1986, 77 (12), 1264—1270.
- (40) Asselin, B.; Gelber, R.; Sallan, S. Relative Toxicity of E-Coli L-Asparaginase (ASP) and Pegasparcase (PEG) in Newly Diagnosed Childhood Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia (ALL). *Blood* 1995, 86 (10), 695.
- Wada, H.; Imamura, I.; Sako, M.; Katagiri, S. Antitumor Enzyme: Polyethylene Glycol–Modified Asparaginase. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* 1990, *613* (1), 95–108. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.1990.tb18151.x.
- (42) Miller, H. K., Salser, J. S., Balis, M. E.; Miller, H. K.; Salser, J. S.; Balis, M. E. Amino Acid Levels Following L-Asparagine Amidohydrolase (EC.3.5.1.1) Therapy. *Cancer Res.* 1969, 29, 183–188.
- (43) Nakamura, N.; Morikawa, Y.; Tanaka, M. L-Asparaginase from Escherichia Coli. 2014, *1369* (1971). https://doi.org/10.1080/00021369.1971.10859979.
- (44) Capizzi, R. L.; Bertino, J. R.; Skeel, R. T.; Creasey, W. A. L-Asparaginase: Clinical, Biochemical, Pharmacological, and Immunological Studies. *Ann. Intern. Med.* 1971, 74 (6), 893– 901. https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-74-6-893.
- Whelan, H. A.; Wriston, J. C. Purification and Properties of Asparaginase from Escherichia Coli B. *Biochemistry* 1969, 8 (6), 2386–2393. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi00834a020.
- (46) Krishnapura, P. R.; Belur, P. D.; Subramanya, S. A Critical Review on Properties and Applications of Microbial L-Asparaginases. *Crit. Rev. Microbiol.* 2016, 42 (5), 720–737. https://doi.org/10.3109/1040841X.2015.1022505.
- Pieters, R.; Hunger, S. P.; Boos, J.; Rizzari, C.; Silverman, L.; Baruchel, A.; Goekbuget, N.;
 Schrappe, M.; Pui, C. H. L-Asparaginase Treatment in Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *Cancer* 2011, *117* (2), 238–249. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.25489.
- (48) Holcenberg, J. S.; Roberts, J. Enzymes as Drugs. *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* **1977**, *17* (1), 97–116.

- (49) Wriston, J. C.; Yellin, T. O. L-Asparaginase: A Review. Adv Enzym. Relat Areas Mol Biol 1973, 39, 185–248.
- (50) Mahajan, R. V; Kumar, V.; Rajendran, V.; Saran, S.; Ghosh, P. C.; Saxena, R. K. Purification and Characterization of a Novel and Robust L-Asparaginase Having Low-Glutaminase Activity from Bacillus Licheniformis: In Vitro Evaluation of Anti-Cancerous Properties. *PLoS One* **2014**, *9* (6), e99037.
- (51) Luhana, K.; Dave, A.; Patel, K. Production, Purification and Characterization of Extracellular L-Asparaginase (Anti Cancerous Enzyme) from Aspergillus Niger. *Int. J. Chemtech Appl.* 2013, 2, 14–25.
- (52) Singh, Y.; Srivastava, S. Screening and Characterization of Microorganisms Capable of Producing Antineoplastic Drug, L-Asparaginase. *Int. J. Biol. Med. Res.* 2012, 3 (4), 2548–2554.
- (53) Dias, F. F. G.; Ruiz, A. L. T. G.; Torre, A. Della; Sato, H. H. Purification, Characterization and Antiproliferative Activity of 1-Asparaginase from Aspergillus Oryzae CCT 3940 with No Glutaminase Activity. *Asian Pac. J. Trop. Biomed.* 2016, 6 (9), 785–794. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apjtb.2016.07.007.
- Kotzia, G. A.; Labrou, N. E. Cloning, Expression and Characterisation of Erwinia Carotovora L-Asparaginase. J. Biotechnol. 2005, 119 (4), 309–323. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiotec.2005.04.016.
- (55) Farag, A. M.; Hassan, S. W.; Beltagy, E. A.; El-Shenawy, M. A. Optimization of Production of Anti-Tumor l-Asparaginase by Free and Immobilized Marine Aspergillus Terreus. *Egypt. J. Aquat. Res.* 2015, *41* (4), 295–302. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejar.2015.10.002.
- Kotzia, G. A.; Labrou, N. E. L-Asparaginase from Erwinia Chrysanthemi 3937: Cloning, Expression and Characterization. *J. Biotechnol.* 2007, *127* (4), 657–669. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiotec.2006.07.037.
- Mohan Kumar, N. S.; Manonmani, H. K. Purification, Characterization and Kinetic Properties of Extracellular L-Asparaginase Produced by Cladosporium Sp. *World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 2013, 29 (4), 577–587. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11274-012-1213-0.
- (58) Mashburn, L. T.; Wriston, J. C. Tumor Inhibitory Effect of L-Asparaginase from Escherichia Coli. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1964, 105, 450–452. https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-9861(64)90032-3.
- (59) Sarquis, M. I. de M.; Oliveira, E. M. M.; Santos, A. S.; da Costa, G. L. Production of L-Asparaginase by Filamentous Fungi. *Mem. Inst. Oswaldo Cruz* 2004, 99 (5), 489–492. https://doi.org/10.1590/S0074-02762004000500005.
- (60) Kumar, S.; Dasu, V.; Pakshirajan, K. Localization and Production of Novel L-Asparaginase from Pectobacterium Carotovorum MTCC 1428. *Process Biochem.* 2010, 45, 223–229.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procbio.2009.09.011.

- (61) Patro, K. R. Extraction, Purification and Characterization of L-Asparaginase from Penicillium Sp. by Submerged Fermentation. *Int. J. Biotechnol. Mol. Biol. Res.* 2012, *3* (3), 30–34. https://doi.org/10.5897/ijbmbr11.066.
- (62) El-Bessoumy, A.; Sarhan, M.; Mansour, J. Production, Isolation, and Purification of L-Asparaginase from Pseudomonas Aeruginosa 50071 Using Solid-State Fermentation. *J. Biochem. Mol. Biol.* 2004, *37*, 387–393. https://doi.org/10.5483/BMBRep.2004.37.4.387.
- (63) Kishore, V.; Nishita, K. P.; Manonmani, H. K. Cloning, Expression and Characterization of l-Asparaginase from Pseudomonas Fluorescens for Large Scale Production in E. Coli BL21. *3 Biotech* 2015, 5 (6), 975–981. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13205-015-0300-y.
- Kil, J.-O.; Kim, G.-N.; Park, I. Extraction of Extracellular L-Asparaginase from Candida Utilis. *Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem.* 1995, 59 (4), 749–750. https://doi.org/10.1271/bbb.59.749.
- (65) Boyd, J. W.; Phillips, A. W. Purification and Properties of L-Asparaginase from Serratia Marcescens. J. Bacteriol. 1971, 106 (2), 578–587.
- (66) Foda, M. S.; Zedan, H. H.; Hashem, S. A. Formation and Properties of L-Glutaminase and L-Asparaginase Activities in Pichia Polymorpha. *Acta Microbiol. Pol.* **1980**, *29* (4), 343–352.
- (67) Kafkewitz, D.; Goodman, D. L-Asparaginase Production by the Rumen Anaerobe Vibrio Succinogenes. *Appl. Microbiol.* **1974**, *27* (1), 206–209.
- (68) Chand, S.; Mahajan, R. V.; Prasad, J. P.; Sahoo, D. K.; Mihooliya, K. N.; Dhar, M. S.; Sharma,
 G. A Comprehensive Review on Microbial L-Asparaginase: Bioprocessing, Characterization, and
 Industrial Applications. *Biotechnol. Appl. Biochem.* 2020. https://doi.org/10.1002/bab.1888.
- (69) Ramakrishnan, M. S.; Joseph, R. Characterization of an Extracellular Asparaginase of Rhodosporidium Toruloides CBSI 4 Exhibiting Unique Physicochemical Properties. 2011, No. February. https://doi.org/10.1139/m96-047.
- (70) Paul, J. H. Isolation and Characterization of a Chlamydomonasl-Asparaginase. *Biochem. J.* 1982, 203 (1), 109–115. https://doi.org/10.1042/bj2030109.
- (71) Dunlop, P. C.; Roon, R. J. L-Asparaginase of Saccharomyces Cerevisiae: An Extracellular Enzyme. J. Bacteriol. 1975, 122 (3), 1017 LP-- 1024.
- S, A.; Vishalakshi, N.; Mujagond, P.; A, D.; Lingappa, K. Production, Purification and Characterization of L-Asparaginase from Streptomyces Gulbargensis. *Brazilian J. Microbiol.* 2010, *41*, 173–178. https://doi.org/10.1590/S1517-83822010000100025.
- (73) Deshpande, N.; Choubey, P.; Agashe, M. Studies on Optimization of Growth Parameters for L-Asparaginase Production by *Streptomyces Ginsengisoli*. Sci. World J. 2014, 2014, 895167. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/895167.

- (74) Szymanska, B.; Wilczynska-kalak, U.; Kang, M. H.; Liem, N. L. M.; Carol, H.; Boehm, I.;
 Groepper, D.; Reynolds, C. P.; Stewart, C. F.; Lock, R. B. Pharmacokinetic Modeling of an
 Induction Regimen for In Vivo Combined Testing of Novel Drugs against Pediatric Acute
 Lymphoblastic Leukemia Xenografts. 2012, 7 (3). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0033894.
- (75) Asthana, N.; Azrni, W. Microbial L-Asparaginase : A Potent Antitumour Enzyme. 2003, 2 (April), 184–194.
- Kaminsky, C. L. Asparaginase Pharmacology : Challenges Still to Be Faced. *Cancer Chemother*. *Pharmacol.* 2017, 0 (0), 0. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00280-016-3236-y.
- (77) Ellem, K. A. O.; Fabrizio, A. M.; Jackson, L. The Dependence of DNA and RNA Synthesis on Protein Synthesis in Asparaginase-Treated Lymphoma Cells. *Cancer Res.* **1970**, *30* (2), 515–527.
- (78) Hijiya, N.; Sluis, I. M. Van Der. Asparaginase-Associated Toxicity in Children with Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. 2016, 8194. https://doi.org/10.3109/10428194.2015.1101098.
- (79) Vrooman, L. M.; Supko, J. G.; Neuberg, D. S.; Asselin, B. L.; Athale, U. H.; Clavell, L.; Kelly, K. M.; Laverdière, C.; Michon, B.; Schorin, M. Erwinia Asparaginase after Allergy to E. Coli Asparaginase in Children with Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *Pediatr. Blood Cancer* 2010, *54* (2), 199–205.
- (80) Maude, S. L.; Hunger, S. P. Update in Pediatric Oncology: Section A-New Developments in the Treatment of Pediatric Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. In *Update in Pediatrics*; Springer, 2018; pp 461–483.
- (81) Ollenschläger, G.; Roth, E.; Linkesch, W.; Jansen, S.; Simmel, A.; Mödder, B. Asparaginaseinduced Derangements of Glutamine Metabolism: The Pathogenetic Basis for Some Drug-related Side-effects. *Eur. J. Clin. Invest.* **1988**, *18* (5), 512–516.
- (82) Ramya, L. N.; Doble, M.; Rekha, V. P. B.; Pulicherla, K. K. L-Asparaginase as Potent Anti-Leukemic Agent and Its Significance of Having Reduced Glutaminase Side Activity for Better Treatment of Acute Lymphoblastic Leukaemia. *Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol.* 2012, *167* (8), 2144– 2159.
- (83) Barry, E.; DeAngelo, D. J.; Neuberg, D.; Stevenson, K.; Loh, M. L.; Asselin, B. L.; Barr, R. D.; Clavell, L. A.; Hurwitz, C. A.; Moghrabi, A. Favorable Outcome for Adolescents with Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia Treated on Dana-Farber Cancer Institute Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia Consortium Protocols. J. Clin. Oncol. 2007, 25 (7), 813–819.
- (84) Avramis, V. I.; Tiwari, P. N. Asparaginase (Native ASNase or Pegylated ASNase) in the Treatment of Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *Int. J. Nanomedicine* 2006, 1 (3), 241.
- (85) Xu, F.; Elmore, J. S. The Use of Asparaginase to Reduce Acrylamide Levels in Cooked Food. Food Chem. 2016, 210, 163–171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.04.105.
- (86) Hedegaard, R. V; Frandsen, H.; Skibsted, L. H. Kinetics of Formation of Acrylamide and Schiff

Base Intermediates from Asparagine and Glucose. Food Chem. 2008, 108 (3), 917–925.

- (87) Ciesarov, Z; Marková, L. Improvement of Cereal Product Safety by Enzymatic Way of Acrylamide Mitigation. *Chech J. Food Sci.* 2009, 27, 1–3.
- (88) Singh, H. R.; Jha, S. K. Microbial L-Asparaginase: Present and Future Prospective. Int. J. Innov. Res. Sci. Eng. Technol. 2013, 2 (11), 7031–7051.
- (89) Zubavichus, Y.; Fuchs, O.; Weinhardt, L.; Heske, C.; Umbach, E.; Denlinger, J. D.; Grunze, M. Soft X-Ray-Induced Decomposition of Amino Acids: An XPS, Mass Spectrometry, and NEXAFS Study. *Radiat. Res.* 2004, *161* (3), 346–358.
- (90) Tagami, S.; Matsuda, K. An Enzymatic Method for the Kinetic Measurement of L-Asparaginase Activity and L-Asparagine with an Ammonia Gas-Sensing Electrode. *Chem. Pharm. Bull.* 1990, 38 (1), 153–155.
- (91) Li, J.; Wang, J.; Bachas, L. G. Biosensor for Asparagine Using a Thermostable Recombinant Asparaginase from Archaeoglobus Fulgidus. *Anal. Chem.* 2002, 74 (14), 3336–3341.
- (92) Verma, N.; Kumar, K.; Kaur, G.; Anand, S. E. Coli K-12 Asparaginase-Based Asparagine Biosensor for Leukemia Biosensor for Leukemia. 2009, *1199*. https://doi.org/10.1080/10731190701460358.
- (93) Verma, N.; Bansal, M.; Kumar, S. Whole Cell Based Miniaturized Fiber Optic Biosensor to Monitor L-Asparagine. Adv Appl Sci Res 2012, 3 (2), 809–814.
- (94) Zweers, J. C.; Barák, I.; Becher, D.; Driessen, A. J. M. M.; Hecker, M.; Kontinen, V. P.; Saller, M. J.; Vavrová, L.; Dijl, J. M. Van; van Dijl, J. M. Towards the Development of Bacillus Subtilis as a Cell Factory for Membrane Proteins and Protein Complexes. *Microb. Cell Fact.* 2008, *7*, 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1186/1475-2859-7-10.
- (95) Nakano, M. M.; Zuber, P. Anaerobic Growth of a "Strict Aerobe." Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 1998, 52 (1), 165–190.
- (96) Hong, H. A.; Huang, J.; Khaneja, R.; Hiep, L. V; Urdaci, M. C.; Cutting, S. M. The Safety of Bacillus Subtilis and Bacillus Indicus as Food Probiotics. J. Appl. Microbiol. 2008, 105 (2), 510– 520.
- Barbe, V.; Cruveiller, S.; Kunst, F.; Lenoble, P.; Meurice, G.; Sekowska, A.; Vallenet, D.; Wang, T.; Moszer, I.; Médigue, C. From a Consortium Sequence to a Unified Sequence: The Bacillus Subtilis 168 Reference Genome a Decade Later. *Microbiology* 2009, *155* (Pt 6), 1758.
- Kobayashi, K.; Ehrlich, S. D.; Albertini, A.; Amati, G.; Andersen, K. K.; Arnaud, M.; Asai, K.;
 Ashikaga, S.; Aymerich, S.; Bessieres, P. Essential Bacillus Subtilis Genes. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.*2003, 100 (8), 4678–4683.
- (99) Piggot, P. J.; Hilbert, D. W. Sporulation of Bacillus Subtilis. Curr. Opin. Microbiol. 2004, 7 (6),

579–586.

- (100) Errington, J. Regulation of Endospore Formation in Bacillus Subtilis. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.* 2003, *1* (November), 117–126. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro750.
- (101) Mckenney, P. T.; Driks, A.; Eichenberger, P. The Bacillus Subtilis Endospore : Assembly and Functions of the Multilayered Coat. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.* **2012**, *11* (1), 33–44. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro2921.
- Kennedy, M. J.; Reader, S. L.; Swierczynski, L. M. Preservation Records of Micro-Organisms: Evidence of the Tenacity of Life. *Microbiology* 1994, *140* (10), 2513–2529.
- (103) Henriques, A. O.; Moran Charles P, J. Structure, Assembly, and Function of the Spore Surface Layers. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 2007, 61, 555–588.
- (104) Dworkin, J. Protein Targeting during Bacillus Subtilis Sporulation 7. Am. Soc. Microbiol. 2016, 145–156. https://doi.org/10.1128/microbiolspec.TBS-0006-2012.
- (105) Popham, D. L. Specialized Peptidoglycan of the Bacterial Endospore: The Inner Wall of the Lockbox. *Cell. Mol. life Sci. C.* 2002, *59* (3), 426–433.
- (106) Kim, H.; Hahn, M.; Grabowski, P.; McPherson, D. C.; Otte, M. M.; Wang, R.; Ferguson, C. C.; Eichenberger, P.; Driks, A. The Bacillus Subtilis Spore Coat Protein Interaction Network. *Mol. Microbiol.* 2006, *59* (2), 487–502.
- (107) Henkin, T. M.; Yanofsky, C. Regulation by Transcription Attenuation in Bacteria: How RNA Provides Instructions for Transcription Termination/Antitermination Decisions. *Bioessays* 2002, 24 (8), 700–707.
- (108) Gu, Y.; Xu, X.; Wu, Y.; Niu, T.; Liu, Y.; Li, J. Advances and Prospects of Bacillus Subtilis Cellular Factories : From Rational Design to Industrial Applications. *Metab. Eng.* 2018, No. December 2017, 0–1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ymben.2018.05.006.
- (109) Zamboni, N.; Mouncey, N.; Hohmann, H.-P.; Sauer, U. Reducing Maintenance Metabolism by Metabolic Engineering of Respiration Improves Riboflavin Production by Bacillus Subtilis. *Metab. Eng.* 2003, 5 (1), 49–55.
- (110) Kouwen, T. R. H. M.; Dubois, J.-Y. F.; Freudl, R.; Quax, W. J.; van Dijl, J. M. Modulation of Thiol-Disulfide Oxidoreductases for Increased Production of Disulfide-Bond-Containing Proteins in Bacillus Subtilis. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **2008**, *74* (24), 7536–7545.
- (111) Harwood, C. R.; Cutting, S. M. Molecular Biological Methods for Bacillus; Wiley, 1990.
- Weisblum, B.; Graham, M. Y.; Gryczan, T.; Dubnau, D. Plasmid Copy Number Control: Isolation and Characterization of High-Copy-Number Mutants of Plasmid PE194. *J. Bacteriol.* **1979**, *137* (1), 635–643.
- (113) Fabret, C.; Dusko Ehrlich, S.; Noirot, P. A New Mutation Delivery System for Genome-scale

Approaches in Bacillus Subtilis. Mol. Microbiol. 2002, 46 (1), 25-36.

- (114) Wu, S.-C.; Yeung, J. C.; Duan, Y.; Ye, R.; Szarka, S. J.; Habibi, H. R.; Wong, S.-L. Functional Production and Characterization of a Fibrin-Specific Single-Chain Antibody Fragment from Bacillus Subtilis: Effects of Molecular Chaperones and a Wall-Bound Protease on Antibody Fragment Production. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **2002**, *68* (7), 3261–3269.
- (115) Xu, P. Production of Chemicals Using Dynamic Control of Metabolic Fluxes. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 2018, 53, 12–19.
- (116) Kang, Z.; Yang, S.; Du, G.; Chen, J. Molecular Engineering of Secretory Machinery Components for High-Level Secretion of Proteins in Bacillus Species. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 2014, 41 (11), 1599–1607.
- (117) Zeigler, D. R.; Perkins, J. B. Bacillus. Pract. Handb. Microbiol. Vol. 2008, 24.
- (118) Schallmey, M.; Singh, A.; Ward, O. P. Developments in the Use of Bacillus Species for Industrial Production. *Can. J. Microbiol.* **2004**, *50* (1), 1–17.
- (119) Lopes, A. M.; Oliveira-nascimento, L. De; Ribeiro, A.; Jr, A. T.; Breyer, C. A.; Oliveira, M. A. De; Monteiro, G.; Souza-motta, C. M. De; Oliveira, P. De; Gonzalo, J.; et al. Therapeutic L-Asparaginase : Upstream, Downstream and Beyond. *Crit. Rev. Biotechnol.* 2017, 8551 (1), 82–99. https://doi.org/10.3109/07388551.2015.1120705.
- (120) Sharma, D.; Singh, K.; Singh, K.; Mishra, A. Insights into the Microbial L-Asparaginases: From Production to Practical Applications. *Curr. Protein Pept. Sci.* 2018, 20 (5), 452–464. https://doi.org/10.2174/1389203720666181114111035.
- (121) Doriya, K.; Jose, N.; Gowda, M.; Kumar, D. S. Solid-State Fermentation vs Submerged Fermentation for the Production of L-Asparaginase. *Adv. Food Nutr. Res.* 2016, 78, 115–135. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.afnr.2016.05.003.
- (122) Subramaniyam, R.; Vimala, R. Solid State and Submerged Fermentation for the Production of Bioactive Substances: A Comparative Study. 2012, 3 (3), 480–486.
- (123) El-Gendy, M. M. A. A.; Al-Zahrani, S. H. M.; El-Bondkly, A. M. A. Construction of Potent Recombinant Strain through Intergeneric Protoplast Fusion in Endophytic Fungi for Anticancerous Enzymes Production Using Rice Straw. *Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol.* **2017**, *183* (1), 30–50.
- (124) Hegazy, W. K.; Moharam, M. E. L-Asparaginase Hyperproducing Recombinant Bacillus Strains Obtained by Interspecific Protoplast Fusion. *J. Genet. Eng. Biotechnol.* **2010**, *8* (2), 67–74.
- (125) Brumano, L. P.; Vitor, F. Development of L-Asparaginase Biobetters : Current Research Status and Review of the Desirable Quality Profiles. 2019, 6 (January), 1–22. https://doi.org/10.3389/fbioe.2018.00212.

- (126) João H. P. M. Santos; Iris M Costa; João V. D. Molino: Mariana S. M. Leite; Marcela V. Pimenta; João A. P. Coutinho; Adalberto Pessoa Jr; Sónia P. M. Ventura; André M. Lopes; Gisele Monteiro. Heterologous Expression and Purification of Active L-Asparaginase I of Saccharomyces Cerevisiae in E. Coli Host. **2016**. https://doi.org/10.1002/btpr.
- (127) Javier, J.; Cachumba, M.; Antonio, F.; Antunes, F.; Fernando, G.; Peres, D.; Brumano, L. P.; César, J.; Santos, D.; Silvério, S.; et al. Current Applications and Different Approaches for Microbial 1 -Asparaginase Production. *Brazilian J. Microbiol.* **2016**, *47*, 77–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bjm.2016.10.004.
- (128) Golunski, S.; Astolfi, V.; Carniel, N.; de Oliveira, D.; Di Luccio, M.; Mazutti, M. A.; Treichel, H. Ethanol Precipitation and Ultrafiltration of Inulinases from Kluyveromyces Marxianus. *Sep. Purif. Technol.* 2011, 78 (3), 261–265.
- (129) Sanawer, S.; Ali, S.; Mohsin, T.; Nasir, A. Production, Purification and Advance Applications of L- Asparaginase (Review). 2017, 3 (4), 341–351.
- (130) Saleem Basha, N.; Rekha, R.; Komala, M.; Ruby, S. Production of Extracellular Anti-Leukaemic Enzyme L-Asparaginase from Marine Actinomycetes by Solid-State and Submerged Fermentation: Purification and Characterisation. *Trop. J. Pharm. Res.* 2009, 8 (4), 353–360. https://doi.org/10.4314/tjpr.v8i4.45230.
- (131) Lam, H.; Kavoosi, M.; Haynes, C. A.; Wang, D. I. C.; Blankschtein, D. Affinity-enhanced Protein Partitioning in Decyl B-D-glucopyranoside Two-phase Aqueous Micellar Systems. *Biotechnol. Bioeng.* 2005, 89 (4), 381–392.
- (132) Magri, A.; Pimenta, M. V.; Santos, J. H. P. M.; Coutinho, J. A. P.; Ventura, S. P. M.; Monteiro, G.; Rangel-Yagui, C. O.; Pereira, J. F. B. Controlling the L-Asparaginase Extraction and Purification by the Appropriate Selection of Polymer/Salt-Based Aqueous Biphasic Systems. *J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol.* **2020**, *95* (4), 1016–1027. https://doi.org/10.1002/jctb.6281.
- (133) Santos, J. H. P. M.; Flores-Santos, J. C.; Meneguetti, G. P.; Rangel-Yagui, C. O.; Coutinho, J. A. P.; Vitolo, M.; Ventura, S. P. M.; Pessoa Jr, A. In Situ Purification of Periplasmatic L-Asparaginase by Aqueous Two Phase Systems with Ionic Liquids (ILs) as Adjuvants. *J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol.* 2018, *93* (7), 1871–1880. https://doi.org/10.1002/jctb.5455.
- (134) Rathore, A. S.; Kumar, D.; Kateja, N. Recent Developments in Chromatographic Purification of Biopharmaceuticals. *Biotechnol. Lett.* 2018, 40 (6), 895–905.
- (135) Amena, S.; Lingappa, K.; Vishalakshi, N.; Prabhakar, M.; Dayanand, A. Immobilization and Characterization of L-Asparaginase from Streptomyces Gulbargensis. *J. Pure Appl. Microbiol.* 2010, 4 (2), 623–628.
- (136) Magri, A.; Soler, M. F.; Lopes, A. M.; Cilli, E. M.; Barber, P. S.; Pessoa, A.; Pereira, J. F. B. A Critical Analysis of L-Asparaginase Activity Quantification Methods—Colorimetric Methods versus High-Performance Liquid Chromatography. *Anal. Bioanal. Chem.* **2018**, *410* (27), 6985–

6990. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00216-018-1326-x.

- (137) Simonian, M. H.; Smith, J. A. Quantitation of Proteins. Curr. Protoc. Mol. Biol. 1996, 10, 10–11.
- (138) Shukla, S.; Mandal, S. K. Production Optimization of Extracellular L-Asparaginase through Solid-State Fermentation by Isolated Bacillus Subtilis. *Int. J. Appl. Biol. Pharm. Technol.* 2012, 4 (1), 219–226.
- (139) Ghosh, S.; Murthy, S.; Govindasamy, S.; Chandrasekaran, M. Optimization of L-Asparaginase Production by Serratia Marcescens (NCIM 2919) under Solid State Fermentation Using Coconut Oil Cake. *Sustain. Chem. Process.* **2013**, *1* (1), 9. https://doi.org/10.1186/2043-7129-1-9.
- (140) Mihooliya, K. N.; Nandal, J.; Kumari, A.; Nanda, S.; Verma, H.; Sahoo, D. K. Studies on Efficient Production of a Novel L-Asparaginase by a Newly Isolated Pseudomonas Resinovorans IGS-131 and Its Heterologous Expression in Escherichia Coli. *3 Biotech* **2020**, *10* (4), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13205-020-2135-4.
- (141) Kumar, S.; Kalimuthu, V.; Sivaram, V. A Study on Production and Evaluation of L-Asparaginase Obtained From Bacillus Subtilis. 2020, No. February.
- Moorthy, V; Ramalingam, A: Sumantha. Production, Purification and Characterisation of Extracellular L-Asparaginase from a Soil Isolate of Bacillus Sp. *African J. Microbiol. Res.* 2010, 4 (18), 1862–1867.
- (143) Makky, E. A.; Ong, J. J.; Karim, M. R.; Lee, C. M. Production and Optimization of L-Asparaginase by Bacillus Sp. KK2S4 from Corn Cob. *African J. Biotechnol.* **2013**, *12* (19).
- (144) Jia, M.; Xu, M.; He, B.; Rao, Z. Cloning, Expression, and Characterization of L-Asparaginase from a Newly Isolated Bacillus Subtilis B11-06. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2013, 61 (39), 9428–9434. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf402636w.
- (145) Feng, Y.; Liu, S.; Jiao, Y.; Gao, H.; Wang, M.; Du, G.; Chen, J. Enhanced Extracellular Production of L-Asparaginase from Bacillus Subtilis 168 by B. Subtilis WB600 through a Combined Strategy. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 2017, *101* (4), 1509–1520. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-016-7816-x.
- (146) Chityala, S.; Venkata Dasu, V.; Ahmad, J.; Prakasham, R. S. High Yield Expression of Novel Glutaminase Free L-Asparaginase II of Pectobacterium Carotovorum MTCC 1428 in Bacillus Subtilis WB800N. *Bioprocess Biosyst. Eng.* 2015, *38* (11), 2271–2284. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00449-015-1464-x.
- (147) Hussein, A. A.; Abdallah, M. T.; Khalaf, H. M. Production of a Therapeutically Important L-Asparginase Enzyme under Optimum Conditions from Bacillus Subtilus Mutant Isolate. *Int. J. Pharm. Res.* 2019, *11* (4), 32–35. https://doi.org/10.31838/ijpr/2019.11.04.005.
- (148) Erva, R. R.; Venkateswarulu, T. C.; Pagala, B. Multi Level Statistical Optimization of L-Asparaginase from Bacillus Subtilis VUVD001. *3 Biotech* 2018, 8 (1), 24.

(149) Li, X.; Xu, S.; Zhang, X.; Xu, M.; Yang, T.; Wang, L.; Zhang, H.; Fang, H.; Osire, T.; Yang, S.; et al. Design of a High-Efficiency Synthetic System for l-Asparaginase Production in Bacillus Subtilis. *Eng. Life Sci.* 2019, *19* (3), 229–239. https://doi.org/10.1002/elsc.201800166.

6. Supporting information



Figure S1. Calibration curve for the quantification of biomass concentration at 650 nm.



Figure S2. NH3 calibration curve for the quantification of L-ASNase enzymatic activity at 436 nm.



Figure S3. BSA calibration curve for the quantification of L-ASNase specific activity at 280 nm.



Figure S4. Monitoring optical density (OD) during 20h of fermentation for the production of L-Asparaginase by *B. subtilis*.



Figure S5. Linear regression of the Ln (biomass concentration (g/L)) and time (h) values corresponding to the exponential growth phase of *B. subtilis*.